UC Irvine UC Irvine Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

American Idle: An examination of leisure guilt, time use, and well-being

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/6854g2zx

Author

Koo, Hyunjin J

Publication Date 2023

Copyright Information

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, IRVINE

American Idle: An Examination of Leisure Guilt, Time Use, and Well-being

DISSERTATION

submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in Psychological Science

by

Hyunjin J. Koo

Dissertation committee: Associate Professor Paul K. Piff, Chair Associate Professor Azim F. Shariff Professor Linda J. Levine Assistant Professor Oliver Sng

© 2023 Hyunjin J. Koo

DEDICATION

То

my beloved parents and Tori,

for their endless love and support

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
LIST OF FIGURES	iv
LIST OF TABLES	V
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	vi
VITA	viii
ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION	xii
INTRODUCTION	1
Importance of leisure	2
Pursuit of productivity, time use, and leisure guilt	5
"Leisure guilt" as a psychological construct	6
Constructs relevant to leisure guilt	8
Status anxiety: a precursor of leisure guilt	10
Consequences of leisure guilt	11
THE PRESENT RESEARCH	15
Study 1a	15
Study 1b	22
Study 2a	26
Study 2b	31
Study 3	39
GENERAL DISCUSSION	65
Limitations and Future Directions	69
Practical Implications	74
Conclusion	76
REFERENCES	78

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	Study 1a top word pairs on happy leisure activities	19
Figure 2	Study 1a top word pairs on guilty leisure activities	19
Figure 3	Study 1a word cloud on happy leisure activities	20
Figure 4	Study 1a word cloud on guilty leisure activities	20
Figure 5	Study 1b top word pairs on happy leisure activities	24
Figure 6	Study 1b top word pairs on guilty leisure activities	24
Figure 7	Study 1b word cloud on happy leisure activities	25
Figure 8	Study 1b word cloud on guilty leisure activities	25
Figure 9	Frequency of activities for current time activity variable	46
Figure 10	Perceptions of current time use as leisurely or productive	47
Figure 11	Perceptions of activities as leisurely or productive	48
Figure 12	Percentage of feeling leisure guilt during leisure	49
Figure 13	Percentages of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and leisure guilt	52
	during leisure across a week	
Figure 14	Percentages of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and leisure guilt	54
	during leisure during a day	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Item descriptive statistics and factor loadings for the Leisure Guilt Scale	29
Table 2	Leisure guilt across demographics characteristics	30
Table 3	Zero-order correlations between leisure guilt and relevant constructs	35
Table 4	Percentage of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and percentage of	51
	feeling leisure guilt during leisure	
Table 5	Percentages of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and leisure guilt	53
	during leisure across a day	

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my advisors, Paul Piff and Azim Shariff. Paul, when I first read your awe and the small-self paper during my master's study in Korea, you seemed like an idol in a faraway country. Sometimes it still feels surreal that I had the privilege of doing my doctoral study under your guidance, the person I wanted to work with the most. I am immensely fortunate and grateful to have had the opportunity to learn from you and work with you. Thank you for always finding my ideas interesting, for instilling in me a social psychologist's way of thinking, smiling warmly when I speak, and making me laugh so much with your jokes. You made this journey possible and enjoyable for me, Paul. Azim, I fondly recall our walks through Aldrich Park when I was a teaching assistant for your class in my first year. Those moments, along with our weekly discussions, remain some of the most intellectually stimulating experiences I've had. Your guidance during the early years of my doctoral study had a profound influence on me as a researcher. Thank you for encouraging me to pursue big-picture ideas, broadening my perspective on diverse topics in the field, and upholding high standards for rigorous research. Without you two, I could never have made it this far. I am truly grateful for everything, and I look forward to working on many more fun projects with you two.

I would also like to extend my gratitude to Drs. Oliver Sng, Linda Levine, Peter Ditto, and Youngwoo Sohn. Oliver, I can still vividly remember the moment when I encountered the word "squirrels" in your paper. Your creativity and novel perspectives have been a constant source of inspiration for me, and I deeply appreciate your willingness to offer your time and sincere advice. Linda, during my toughest times when I needed help the most, you were there for me. Your unwavering support and kindness carried me through those challenging moments, and I cannot thank you enough. Pete, I have been so often amazed by your razor-sharp comments and understanding of the bigger picture. Thank you for providing insightful feedback and for your kind support. Dr. Sohn, I would not have embarked on this journey without your warm encouragement. Thank you for introducing me to the world of research.

I am also immensely grateful to my wonderful friends and colleagues at UCI who have been by my side throughout this journey. First, I want to express my gratitude to our amazing AZN gurl squad and cohort friends: Navi Huskey, Priscilla Yau, Crystle Agbayani, Nicole Froidevaux, and Alison Goldstein. Thanks to all of you, even the most challenging aspects of the program were filled with fun and unforgettable memories, full of laughter. I am so grateful to have gone through this program with you all. I would also like to thank my former housemate Joanna Hong for being a wonderful friend, mentor, and sister to me. I feel so lucky and grateful to have met you here. Also, I want to thank Sangha Jeon, Jeesoo Kim, Minwoo Park, Youngsun Moon, Minkyung Cho, and Minyoung Choi for the daily coffee shop work dates, the long walks to William Mason Park, and frequent trips to Trader Joe's. Thank you for making each day enjoyable and productive. I am also grateful to the current and former DOPPP, MESH, and EVOCS labbies for all the support and enriching discussions we've had over the years.

Lastly, words cannot adequately express my gratitude to my family. To my parents, Youngjae Koo and Mijeong Park, my brother, Kyosung Koo, and my dog, Tori – thank you for believing in me, waiting for me, and showering me with your love and unwavering support. I could not have made it this far without the love and support of my family. Mom and Dad, I am forever indebted to everything you have done, and continue to do, for me. Thank you. I love you. I would also like to thank my media naranja, Seungyoon Jeong, for always standing by my side, helping me navigate statistics, and filling my days with laughter through your peculiar jokes. But most importantly, you gifted me the Friends Lego set - which sparked the birth of this dissertation by making me feel leisure guilty.

VITA

Hyunjin J. Koo

Department of Psychological Science University of California, Irvine

EDUCATION	
Exp. June 2023	Ph.D., Psychological Science University of California, Irvine (UCI), United States Specializations: Social and Personality Psychology, Quantitative Methods Advisors: Paul K. Piff, Azim F. Shariff
2017	M.A., Industrial and Organizational Psychology Yonsei University, South Korea Advisor: Youngwoo Sohn
2014	B.A., Psychology Ewha Womans University (graduated <i>Magna Cum Laude</i>), South Korea

JOURNAL PUBLICATIONS

Koo, H. J., Piff, P. K., & Shariff, A. F. (2023). If I could do it, so can they: Among the rich, those with humbler origins are less sensitive to the difficulties of the poor. *Social Psychology and Personality Science*, *14*(3), 333–341.

- Media attention: featured in over 54 media outlets worldwide, including *The London Times* (UK), *U.S. News, The Wall Street Journal, NPR Los Angeles*
- Altmetric Attention Score: #1 out of 1,395 outputs from *SPPS* as of June 1st, 2023
- Celniker, J. B., Gregory, A., **Koo, H. J.**, Piff, P. K., Ditto, P. H., & Shariff, A. F. (2022). Moralization of effort. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, 152(1), 60–79. • Media attention: *The New York Times*, *Psychology Today*
- Rui, S., Alisa, B., Claude, J. B., Yang, L., Mariia, K.,...Koo, H.J.,...Sauter, D. (*in press*). Emotional experiences and psychological well-being around the world during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Emotion*.
- Koo, H. J., Piff, P. K., Moskowitz, J. P., & Shariff, A. F. (*under review*). System Circumvention: Unethical transgressions are perceived as justified in non-meritocratic societies.

- Koo, H. J., Lee, S., Shin, Y. H., & Sohn, Y. W. (2016). Emotional Intelligence as a Moderator of the Relationship between Machiavellianism and Reciprocity, The Korean Journal of Social and Personality Psychology, 30(1), 23-39.
- Koo, H. J., Sohn, Y. W., & Rim, H. B. (2016). The Influence of Dispositional Greed on Inaction Inertia: A moderated mediation model of anticipated inaction regret and maximization, (The Korean) Journal of Consumer Studies, 27(5), 305-321.
- Park, Y., Chung, E. K., Koo, H. J., & Sohn, Y. W. (2016). How sensation seeking affects burnout: A moderated mediation model of Type A driving behavior and meaning of work. Korean Psychological Association of Culture and Social Issues, 22(1), 19-31.

MANUSCRIPTS IN PREPARATION

- Koo, H. J., Choi, M., Goldy, S. P., & Sng, O. (*in prep*). How population density breeds competitiveness.
- Koo, H. J., Piff, P. K., & Bauman, C. W. (in prep). Social mobility and work.
- Koo, H. J., Kim, J., Piff, P. K., Shariff, A. F., Kim, M., & Na, J. (*in prep*). Cultural variations in inequality.

CONFERENCE PRESENTATIONS

- Koo, H. J., Kim, P., Hong, M., Piff, P. K., & Shariff, A. F. (2020). Wasted Work in a Land of (No) Opportunity: The Relation between Perceived Social Mobility and Valuation of Efficiency over Effort, *Annual meeting of the Society for Personality and Social Psychology*, 2020, New Orleans, LA.
- Koo, H. J., & Shariff, A. F. (February. 2019). I did it, so why can't you?: Belief in free will mediates the relation between social mobility experience and preference for economic inequality, *Annual meeting of the Society for Personality and Social Psychology*, 2019, Portland, Oregon.
- Bae, E., Choi, Y., Koo, H. J., & Sohn, Y. W. (March. 2017). Meaning in life and selfregulation: The role of core self-evaluations, *International Convention of Psychological Science*, 2017, Vienna, Austria.
- Park, Y., Chung, E. K., Koo, H. J., & Sohn, Y. W. (Aug. 2016). Bus Drivers' Meaning in Work on Type A Driving Behavior Pattern, *American psychological association*, 2016, Denver, Colorado.
- Koo, H. J., Jung, Y., Hong, M., Park, Y., & Sohn, Y. W. (July. 2016). Self-interest and belief in reciprocity: The moderating role of emotion regulation, *International Congress of Psychology*, 2016, Yokohama, Japan.

- Jung, Y., Koo, H. J., Shin, Y. H., & Sohn, Y. W. (July. 2016). Passion for Work and Career Attitude: The Mediating Role of Work-Family Conflict, *International Congress of Psychology*, 2016, Yokohama, Japan.
- Koo, H. J., & Sohn, Y. W. (May. 2016). Do maximizers want more? Maximization and greed: The mediating role of self-interest and materialism, *Annual meeting of the Association* for Psychological Science, 2016, Chicago.
- Koo, H. J., Jung, Y., Hong, M., Park, Y., & Sohn, Y. W. (May. 2016). Anticipated regret and inaction inertia: The moderating role of value-consciousness, *Korean Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology Spring Conference*, 2016, Seoul, Korea.
- Jung, Y., Koo, H. J., Oh, S., & Sohn, Y. W. (May. 2016). The Influence of Meaning of Work on Innovative Behavior: The Mediating effect of Career Commitment and Continuous Learning Activity, Korean Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology Spring Conference, 2016, Seoul, Korea.
- Koo, H. J., Lee, S., Shin, Y. H., & Sohn, Y. W. (Jan. 2016). Emotional Intelligence as a moderator of the relationship between machiavellianism and reciprocity, *Annual meeting of the Society for Personality and Social Psychology*, 2016, San Diego, CA.
- Hong, M., Jung, Y., Koo, H. J., & Sohn, Y. W. (Jan. 2016). Is obsessive passion always maladaptive?: The moderating effect of organizational culture in performance of obsessive passion, *Annual meeting of the Society for Personality and Social Psychology*, 2016, San Diego, CA.

HONORS AND AWARDS

2023	Graduate completion Fellowship, University of California, Irvine (\$7,500)
2022	Graduate Student Summer Proposal, University of California, Irvine (\$8,000)
2019	SPSP Student Travel Award, The Society for Personality and Social Psychology (\$500)
2016	Brain Korea 21 Scholarship, National Research Foundation of Korea
2014	Honors Scholarship, Ewha Womans University

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE

2022-2023	SPSP peer mentor , The Society for Personality and Social Psychology
2022	Graduate assessment program, Department of Psychological Science,
	University of California, Irvine
2021-2022	Communications committee, Department of Psychological Science,
	University of California, Irvine
2021	Co-Reviewer, Royal Society Open Science, University of California,
	Irvine

2020	Co-Reviewer, Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, University of
	California, Irvine
2015	Organizing committee, The Korean Society for Industrial and
	Organizational Psychology

REFERENCES

Dr. Paul K. Piff

Associate Professor of Psychological Science University of California, Irvine 4324 Social and Behavioral Sciences Gateway, Irvine, CA Email: ppiff@uci.edu

Dr. Azim F. Shariff

Associate Professor in the Department of Psychology University of British Columbia 2136 West Mall, Vancouver, BC Canada Email: shariff@psych.ubc.ca

Dr. Oliver Sng

Assistant Professor of Psychological Science University of California, Irvine 4304 Social and Behavioral Sciences Gateway, Irvine, CA Email: olisng@uci.edu

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

American Idle: An Examination of Leisure Guilt, Time Use, and Well-being

by

Hyunjin J. Koo

Doctor of Philosophy in Psychological Science University of California, Irvine Associate Professor, Paul K. Piff, Chair

"We're becoming vacation-phobic" (Lipman, 2018). According to research from the U.S. Travel Association, more than half of residents in the United States did not use all of their vacation days, amounting to 768 million unused vacation days in 2017 (U.S. Travel Association, 2018). A more recent survey showed that only about a quarter (27%) of employees in the United States used all of their paid vacation time last year, and nearly half of them (49%) responded that they worked at least an hour a day during their vacation (Qualtrics, 2022). People are hesitant to take their time off and many report feeling worried and bad about themselves during vacation and have trouble fully 'unplugging' themselves from work (Wong, 2020). It would seem that for many, time away from work is distressing, even stressful. Why?

Across five studies, I propose and test the psychological sequelae of a novel psychological construct: leisure guilt, defined as an experience or state of feeling guilty, distressed, or bad about spending time leisurely over productively. I focus my examination on how leisure guilt may shape everyday leisure experiences and time use. First, in Studies 1a and 1b, I used Natural Language Processing techniques and examined what leisure activities make people feel happy and guilty, respectively. Unexpectedly, there was a significant overlap between activities that make people happy and guilty (e.g., watching TV, playing games), suggesting that activities that people enjoy may also be their source of guilt for wasting time. In addition, findings show that people with high tendencies to feel leisure guilt were more likely to report an overlap between happy and guilty leisure activities—indicating that when people with high leisure guilt engage in enjoyable, pleasant activities, they tend to feel guilt more.

Next, in Study 2a, I developed a Leisure Guilt Scale to assess individual propensities to experience guilt, distress, or anxiety when engaging in leisure. Results indicate that people high in leisure guilt were willing to spend more time on work and less time on leisure than they currently do. With the Leisure Guilt scale, in Study 2b, I further tested and found that people who show high levels of leisure guilt reported less enjoyment from their last leisure activities and greater tendencies to avoid having leisure time. These results did not substantially change controlling for theoretically relevant variables, such as guilt-proneness, leisure ethic, or protestant work ethic—confirming the discriminant validity and predictive power of leisure guilt. Furthermore, I investigated potential antecedents and consequences of leisure guilt. Findings reveal that people who are anxious about their socioeconomic standing in society report greater leisure guilt, which in turn was associated with various adverse psychological and health outcomes (i.e., subjective well-being, stress, anxiety, self-rated health).

Lastly, in Study 3, I used an Experience Sampling Method to investigate how leisure guilt plays out in everyday life. Replicating findings from Studies 2a and 2b, experiencing guilt when engaged in leisure was linked to lower enjoyment of leisurely moments, greater negative emotions about oneself and current time use, and more willingness to subsequently spend time productively. Furthermore, confirming Studies 2a and 2b results, people who are high in leisure

xiii

guilt (trait) spent less time leisurely and more time productively. When people high in leisure guilt were spending time leisurely, they were more likely to feel leisure guilt, feel worse about themselves and their current time use, and greater willingness to spend subsequent time productively. In light of these findings, I then tested whether spending time productively would make individuals high in leisure guilt feel better about themselves and the current time use. Findings indicated that when people high in leisure guilt were engaging in productive activities, they still reported negative feelings about the current time use—effects that held significant when controlling for relevant covariates. This pattern did not differ whether the current productive time was by "working" or other productive activities (e.g., household work). Interestingly, however, currently spending time productively was not associated with willingness and the actual likelihood of spending subsequent time productively, suggesting that being productive at the moment seems to assuage the preoccupations that they *should* spend time productively next.

According to a recent survey, while Americans' commitment to various traditional values is in decline (e.g., patriotism, religion), "hard work" remains among the utmost cherished values (Waldman, 2023). The findings from the current investigation suggest that this cultural ideology of moralizing hard work may actually create a psychological obstacle to a good life by making people feel guilty about their everyday leisurely moments.

xiv

Introduction

Among rich nations across the globe, the United States stands alone in being the only "no-vacation" country: it is the only advanced economy without a single legally required paid vacation day or public holiday. In the private sector, an average American worker gets about 16 days of paid time off a year, but one in four of them does not receive any paid vacation time (Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2019). This is far less compared to that of other developed countries. For example, all countries of the European Union have at least four weeks of paid vacation guaranteed by law. In the case of Austria, where workers have the most paid vacation time, there is a legal minimum of 35 paid vacation days each year. Other comparable countries to the United States, such as Canada (19 days) and the United Kingdom (28 days), also mandate paid time off (OECD, 2009). Thus, the absence of guaranteed vacation days may be a unique feature of American society.

The relative dearth of vacations in America may be attributable to factors beyond government policies. According to a recent multinational survey, less than half of American workers (44%) responded that they would take all or almost all of their vacation—which is a rate far lower than that of other rich countries (United Kingdom: 75%, Denmark: 71%, Germany: 70%; YouGov, 2015). And when workers were taking their vacations, more than half of them responded that they had checked in with their work during vacations (CBS News, 2018). Despite working longer hours than workers in comparable countries (e.g., Canada, United Kingdom, Germany; OECD, 2020)—American workers are not only guaranteed less free time in the first place, but many are not even willing to use all of it and feel guilty and stressed about taking time off from work (Lipman, 2018).

But then, why would people feel guilty for engaging in leisure? Leisure or free time refers to time spent away from obligation and necessity (Sonnentag, 2001) or specific activities that people enjoy (Argyle, 1996). Considering the definitions of leisure, leisure should be an inherently positive and enjoyable experience for people. However, this may not always the case; engaging in leisure may be a source of guilt or distress for some. Examining this possibility is the central issue guiding this dissertation.

Based on the widespread cultural phenomenon surrounding leisure, the current research has three principal aims: to 1) develop a novel psychological construct—leisure guilt—that reflects an experience or state of feeling guilt, distress, or generally negative about engaging in leisure, 2) examine a vital antecedent of individual tendencies to experience leisure guilt, and 3) examine how leisure guilt shapes everyday leisure experience, well-being, and time use.

In the following sections, I will first describe past literature on leisure, outlining the consequences of leisure and the lack thereof and factors known to influence leisure experience. Next, I will discuss how the pursuit of productivity may shape how people feel about their leisure and use of time. Then, drawing upon research on the emotion of guilt, I highlight leisure guilt as a psychological construct and illustrate how leisure guilt may shape leisure experience and time use—the central question guiding this investigation. Finally, I will discuss potential antecedents and consequences of leisure guilt, and theoretically relevant constructs to leisure guilt.

Importance of leisure

Leisure is a multidimensional construct (Newman et al., 2014) that can be broadly defined as free time or time that is spent away from obligation (e.g., paid or unpaid work, study) and necessity (e.g., eating, sleeping; Sonnentag, 2001). It can also be defined in regard to

activities—specific activities that people in general enjoy and thus view as leisurely, such as watching TV, reading, and listening to music (Argyle, 1996). Sometimes leisure also refers to states of mind, that is, intrinsic motivation and freedom (Iso-Ahola, 1997) or the experience of flow (Csikszentmihalyi, 1990). Another classic definition is introduced by Veblen in his book, The Theory of the Leisure Class (1899/2007). He defined leisure as "nonproductive consumption of time" and regarded it as belonging to the privilege of the wealthy-that only those who need not spend their time productively can enjoy an idle life with nonproductive consumption of time, the leisure. More recently, some research attempts to conceptualize leisure in terms of both structural (e.g., objective amount of leisure time, leisure activities) and subjective (e.g., activities or amount of time one views as leisurely) dimensions (Newman et al., 2014). As this review makes clear, there is no single agreed-upon definition of leisure, and research has been utilizing different conceptualizations of leisure, with temporal characterization (i.e., leisure as time spent away from obligated work time) being the basis for the definition of leisure (Purrington & Hickerson, 2013). To recognize the importance of both residual and experiential definitions of leisure (Haworth & Lewis, 2005), in the current investigation, I conceptualize leisure as the time that one can use at their own discretion and which is spent away from obligations (paid and nonpaid work) and necessary activities (e.g., personal care).

A large body of research has shown that having quality leisure time is associated with a broad range of positive outcomes, such as reduced burnout, increased work performance, job satisfaction, mental and physical health, happiness, and well-being (Kuykendall et al., 2015; Sonnentag & Fritz, 2007; Sonnentag & Zijlstra, 2006). In particular, many studies find that leisure time or activities enhance individuals' subjective well-being (SWB), which consists of three components: life satisfaction, frequent positive affect, and infrequent negative affect

(Diener et al., 1999). Past works have demonstrated that SWB was positively associated with various leisure activities, such as taking trips (Mitas et al., 2012), doing art (Reynolds & Lim, 2007), playing sports or games, and watching television (Menec & Chipperfield, 1997). People who engage in more pleasant activities report greater positive mood (Lewinsohn & Graf, 1973), and leisure participation and leisure satisfaction were associated with reduced levels of anxiety (Kaufman, 1988). People who engage more frequently in enjoyable activities reported greater positive psychosocial well-being and lower levels of depression and negative affect (Pressman et al., 2009). In a meta-analysis study using 37 effect sizes and 11,834 individuals, findings showed that leisure engagement was linked to leisure satisfaction, which in turn leads to greater SWB (Kuykendall et al., 2015). In another study, researchers used an event memory task on college samples and found that leisure and recreation satisfaction was the strongest predictor of SWB (Balatsky & Diener, 1993). Despite different conceptualizations of leisure (e.g., leisure activities, time, experience) and diverse methodologies used across various research and disciplines, findings consistently support that engaging in leisure activities or spending time on leisure contributes to greater well-being. Considering this important role of leisure in shaping important outcomes, it will be important to investigate attitudes or values that undermine the quality and quantity of leisure experience.

Past works find that various factors could undermine individuals' leisure experiences. For example, organizational studies have shown that both individual (e.g., trait negative affectivity, rumination, high level of job involvement) and organizational (e.g., heavy workload, time pressure) factors can hinder individuals from detaching from work during leisure time (Sonnentag, 2012). In recent days, technological advances have been known to negatively influence people's leisure experiences. Prevalent use of smartphones, albeit increasing work

productivity, can also increase work-life conflict by blurring the boundaries between work and non-work life (e.g., home, family; Derks et al., 2015). Findings showed that work-related smartphone use was associated with reduced psychological detachment from work, exhaustion, work-home interference, and burnout (Derks & Bakker, 2014; Derks et al., 2015).

Other studies find that views people have on leisure and time influence leisure experiences. For example, a recent study finds that viewing leisure as wasteful undermines enjoyment of enacted leisure activities and mental health (Tonietto et al., 2021). Other research shows that pricing money on time lowers savoring of current enjoyable experiences (DeVoe & House, 2012) and increases people's willingness to cut their leisure time to earn more money (DeVoe & Pfeffer, 2007). Building upon and extending past findings, in the current dissertation, I investigate whether a novel psychological construct, leisure guilt—an experience or state of feeling guilty for spending time leisurely over productively—will shape everyday leisure experience (e.g., enjoyment) and time use.

Pursuit of productivity, time use, and leisure guilt

Even though there is no empirical research on leisure guilt per se, feeling bad or guilty for leisure is prevalent in popular discourse surrounding leisure. On popular online platforms such as Quora or Reddit, there are a plethora of posts on how people feel guilty about having leisure time: "Anyone else feel super guilty for relaxing for even a second?" (mariposa333, 2021), "Anyone else feel guilty for just relaxing?" (thisismyusername7765, 2022), "Am I wrong for not being productive on my leisure time as a college student?" (LarryMueler, 2022), "How can I stop feeling guilty while gaming or having leisure?" (dordeorelha, 2020), "Who else experiences Leisure Guilt?" (Eskibro47, 2014), "Why do I feel guilty if I am happy but not being 'productive'? I feel like I should be doing something when not doing anything feels good at the moment." (Quora user, 2018). Across various demographics (e.g., people looking for jobs, college and graduate students), it seems that experiencing guilt or negative emotions for relaxing is heavily driven by the feeling that one is not being productive when having leisure time.

Indeed, feelings of anxiety over productivity (or its absence) are borne out by some research. Research shows that productivity and time efficiency have become important values in modern Western societies (Rifkin, 1987). Before industrialization, people's focus was on how to fill up their spare time, whereas now time is regarded as a scarce resource that one should guard and protect (Gleick, 2000). And viewing time as a scarce resource has given rise to concerns about being productive, accomplishing more in less time (Keinan & Kivetz, 2011) and reduced willingness to spend time on leisure (DeVoe & Pfeffer, 2007). Guided by these findings, leisure guilt may be a product of people's motivations to spend time, a valuable resource, in a productive manner.

"Leisure guilt" as a psychological construct

In the current investigation, I define leisure guilt as an experience or state of feeling guilty, distressed, or bad for spending time leisurely instead of productively. Even though the construct of leisure guilt includes various negative feelings (e.g., distress, anxiety, bad) and is not only specific to guilt, I termed the construct as leisure "guilt" among other negative emotions because I believe that the emotion of guilt most effectively captures the psychological construct of interest.

Guilt, along with shame, embarrassment, and pride, form a family of "self-conscious emotion" that arises on the basis of self-reflection and self-evaluation (Tangney et al., 2007; Tracy & Robins, 2004, 2006). Guilt is evoked during the processes of negative reflection about oneself for failing to meet the standard of their own or others' (Cohen et al., 2011; Tangney et

al., 2007). Given that negative evaluation of the self creates psychological discomfort, guilt is associated with avoidance motives, such that people are geared to avoid actions or situations that would elicit guilt (anticipated guilt; Lascu, 1991; Tangney et al., 2007). For example, studies find that relative to people who experience guilt less frequently, those who are prone to feeling guilt are more likely to behave ethically across various social contexts (e.g., workplace, economic games, delinquent behaviors) to avoid feeling guilt and bad about themselves (Tangney et al., 2007). In addition to avoidance motives, guilt is also associated with reparative behaviors. Given that feeling guilty is aversive to the self, when guilt is evoked, people are motivated to fix the condition that triggered it to assuage the negative emotion (Amodio et al., 2007; Baumeister et al., 1995; Keltner & Kring, 1998). For example, a study shows that compared with customers who did not feel guilty, those who felt guilty about not making purchases from salespersons whom they interacted with were more likely to return and make the purchases from the same salesperson (Dahl et al., 2005), indicating the reparative effects of guilt. Taken together, prior works suggest that guilt may heavily influence our thoughts and behaviors, guiding us to avoid actions that would elicit negative feelings. And when people commit acts that induce guilt, they feel bad about themselves, which could lead to subsequent reparative pursuits.

Findings from guilt research broadly set the stage for the effects of leisure guilt. Given that I expect leisure guilt to arise when spending time leisurely while people believe that they *should* be spending time productively, it stands to reason that spending time on leisure may feel like a *wrong* deed, thus evoking "leisure guilt." I expect that the functions of guilt may apply to leisure guilt in a similar way, such that leisure guilt will shape how people think and feel during leisure. To specify, I predict that leisure guilt will be positively associated with avoidance of leisure time because people would anticipate feeling guilty for leisure and thus would want to

avoid it. And when people with high leisure guilt do engage in leisure, they will feel bad about themselves and the current time use, derive less enjoyment, and will attempt to compensate for their current wrongful behavior (i.e., spending time on leisure) by spending time productively next.

Conceptually, various existing constructs regarding guilt and leisure may be relevant to the construct of leisure guilt. In the following section, I highlight preexisting constructs that are most conceptually relevant to leisure guilt. Furthermore, to verify the discriminant validity of leisure guilt, in the current investigation, I will empirically test how leisure guilt is related to and distinct from theoretically relevant constructs.

Constructs relevant to leisure guilt

Insofar as leisure guilt is a guilt-based construct that reflects preoccupations with spending time leisurely due to a preoccupation with productivity (e.g., work), it stands to reason that views people have toward leisure time and work as well as their individual tendencies to feel the emotion of guilt may be closely associated with leisure guilt. In this regard, below I outline three existing constructs that conceptually overlap with leisure guilt and that I seek to account for in the current work: guilt proneness (Cohen et al., 2011), leisure ethic (Crandall & Slivken, 1980), and protestant work ethic (Mirels & Garrett, 1971).

First, individual differences in proneness to feeling the emotion of guilt (i.e., guilt proneness; Cohen et al., 2011) may correlate with leisure guilt. Research finds that people differ in their levels of feeling the emotion of guilt, such that some people tend to experience it more frequently and to a greater degree than others (Cohen et al., 2011, 2012). Therefore, it is plausible that people who are prone to easily feel guilty in social situations may also experience leisure guilt more frequently, regardless of the leisure context. To tease apart this alternative

explanation, I will examine the relationship between guilt-proneness and leisure guilt and confirm whether leisure guilt has predictive power above and beyond guilt proneness.

Second, past studies in leisure literature have explored various feelings and attitudes people have toward leisure (Ragheb & Beard, 1982; Teixeira & Freire, 2013). Among these studies, the most relevant research is Crandall and Slivken (1980), where they developed a Leisure Ethic Scale that taps people's feelings and attitudes toward leisure in general (e.g., "My leisure is my most enjoyable time," "Leisure is great"). Even though these items tap different aspects of leisure to leisure guilt—which focuses on the occurrence of negative emotions during leisure time due to thoughts about productivity—one Leisure Ethic Scale item asks the degree to which people feel guilty for engaging in leisure (i.e., "I don't feel guilty about enjoying myself"), which is closely relevant to leisure guilt. However, an important assumption of leisure guilt is that the guilty feeling for engaging in leisure would arise due to thoughts about "work," whereas the guilt item in the Leisure Ethic Scale did not specify the reason for feeling guilty about enjoying oneself. It is possible that some people may feel guilty for the expenditures being spent on leisure activities (Han et al., 2020), not because of thoughts about productivity. Thus, I expect that leisure guilt and Leisure Ethic would be correlated but are distinct constructs. But given that the Leisure Ethic Scale does contain the item about feeling guilty for enjoying oneself, I will test how the leisure guilt scale would relate to and differ from the Leisure Ethic Scale.

Lastly, I expect that attitudes people have toward work would be associated with feeling guilty for taking leisure over working. Given that time is a definite resource that could either be spent productively or leisurely—the more people moralize hard work, the more people would feel uncomfortable about taking time off. In this light, I expect that Protestant Work Ethic (PWE; Mirels & Garrett, 1971) would correlate positively with leisure guilt. The PWE scale measures

the extent to which individuals endorse PWE beliefs (e.g., "Most people spend too much time in unprofitable amusements," "If one works hard enough he is likely to make a good life for himself"). I expect that those who endorse greater PWE values would experience greater leisure guilt.

Considering the relevance of the above constructs (guilt-proneness, leisure ethic, protestant work ethic) to leisure guilt, I will investigate 1) how these three constructs are related to leisure guilt, and 2) whether the newly developed Leisure Guilt Scale would have predictive power above and beyond the preexisting relevant constructs.

Status anxiety: a precursor of leisure guilt

I have proposed that leisure guilt reflects an individual tendency to experience guilt and general distress when engaging in leisure, due to a preoccupation with productivity. What, then, drives people's tendencies to experience differing degrees of leisure guilt? Even though a confluence of factors (e.g., personalities, views on leisure or work) may shape leisure guilt, in the current investigation, I will focus on status anxiety—worries or concerns about one's relative ranking in the status hierarchy (de Botton, 2008; Wilkinson & Pickett, 2010)—as a precursor of leisure guilt.

Status anxiety involves worries about not improving one's status, being stuck or too low in the current socioeconomic status, or becoming lower in status (de Botton, 2008; Jensen, 2006; Gill, 2015). Past studies found that status anxiety may be driven by desires for higher social status (Keshabyan & Day, 2020) because having higher social status offers various social, psychological, and physical benefits to individuals. Research finds that people desire to be seen as capable and successful by others (Wilkinson & Pickett, 2006), and enhancing social status is one of the core values that characterize human beings (Schwartz, 1992). These findings suggest

that wanting to improve one's relative standing in society could be a common goal for many, and there are reasons to believe that many individuals in the U.S. may feel concerned or worried about their social status.

Historically, in the U.S., one of the cherished cultural goals is that people should strive to get ahead and achieve socioeconomic success via hard work (Merton, 1938; Weber, 1904/1958). Given that one's socioeconomic conditions are viewed as predominantly determined by their own effort and hard work rather than external circumstances (Alesina et al., 2004), as a corollary, this could lead people to feel responsible for their own situations, thus pushing themselves to work harder and feel bad for *not* spending time productively (i.e., work). Based on this reasoning, in the current investigation, I will examine whether status anxiety is positively associated with leisure guilt, such that higher status anxiety is linked to greater leisure guilt.

Consequences of leisure guilt

Turning to the central question guiding this investigation—how would leisure guilt shape our everyday leisure experience, time use, and well-being? Drawing upon the findings across various literature, I hypothesize that people with high leisure guilt will 1) avoid taking leisure and 2) spend less time on leisure. And when they do have leisure time, they will 3) derive less enjoyment from the leisurely moments, 4) report lower self-worth, 5) feel greater negative/less positive affect for the time use, and 6) be more likely to spend subsequent time productively. Lastly, I predict that people with high leisure guilt will show 7) poor psychological and physical well-being. In what follows, I highlight research relevant to each of my predictions.

Avoidance of leisure and leisure time use. Insofar as I expect leisure guilt to arise when people believe that they *should* spend time productively, it stands to reason that spending time non-productively (i.e., leisure) would feel like a "misdeed" to people high in leisure guilt. Thus, I

predict that people high in leisure guilt will avoid spending time on leisure in the first place to avoid feeling guilty or negative about spending time on leisure. Research on guilt provides support for this account. People who are prone to feeling guilt behave more ethically than those lower in guilt-proneness because they anticipate feeling bad about committing transgressions and thus avoid behaving unethically (Cohen et al., 2012; Tangney et al., 2007). For instance, relative to people low in guilt-proneness, those high in guilt-proneness engage in fewer delinquent acts, are more honest during economic decision makings, commit less delinquent behaviors, were less likely to engage in counterproductive behaviors in the workplace (Cohen et al., 2012). Based on these findings, I predict that leisure guilt will be associated with greater avoidance of leisure due to anticipated negative emotions for engaging in leisure and, accordingly, reduced amount of time on leisure.

Enjoyment. Due to preoccupations with using time productivity, I expect that people with high leisure guilt will have a hard time "savoring" the leisurely moments, which broadly refers to becoming fully aware of the pleasure of the positive experience and appreciating the positive emotions derived from it (Bryant & Veroff, 2007). For instance, research shows that viewing time as money undermines savoring of current pleasurable and leisurely moments. When people regard time as money, it increases their impatience, leading to lower enjoyment of current activities and willingness to cut leisure time (DeVoe & House, 2012; DeVoe & Pfeffer, 2007). Another recent study shows that priming the values of leisure as wasteful and unproductive reduces the enjoyment of enacted leisure activity compared to when priming leisure as productive or non-leisure control (Tonietto et al., 2021). In a similar light, previous research in food consumption finds that anticipating guilt for consuming indulgent food reduces enjoyment of the food, especially for individuals high in dietary restraint (Elder & Mohr, 2020). Guided by

these findings, I predict that if people feel guilty for engaging in leisure, they will derive less enjoyment from the leisurely moments.

Self-worth and positive/negative affect. Research on contingencies of self-worth reveals that people invest their self-esteem in domains that are important to them (e.g., others' approval, physical appearance, academic competence), and success in the domains that people value boost their self-esteem, whereas setbacks in important domains drop self-esteem (Crocker & Wolfe, 2001; Li et al., 2020). Accordingly, prior works show that people invest more time in domains they place greater emphasis on. For instance, people who highly base their self-esteem on appearance spend more time grooming, exercising, and shopping for clothes. Similarly, students who deem academic performance as an important domain in life spend more time studying (Crocker et al., 2003). As I am theorizing that valuing productivity (i.e., work) may give rise to feeling guilty for leisure, I anticipate that spending time on leisure instead of work will be associated with lower self-worth, and greater negative affect and less positive affect during leisure for people high in leisure guilt.

Subsequent time use. As feeling guilty is aversive, when guilt is evoked, people are motivated to eliminate the condition that caused it (Keltner & Kring, 1998) and are likely to engage in reparative behaviors to assuage their guilt (Amodio et al., 2007; Baumeister et al., 1995). To highlight an example, findings from an experiment from consumer research show that when consumers failed to make a purchase from salespersons with whom they established high connectedness (as opposed to low connectedness), they felt greater guilt. This elevated guilt, in turn, was associated with reparative behaviors, such that consumers who felt guilty were more likely to pursue future purchases from the salespersons to assuage their guilt (Dahl et al., 2005). Another research in the context of racial prejudice provides neural evidence on the reparatory

effects of guilt using electroencephalography (EEG). White participants were given bogus feedback that they showed anti-Black responses, which led to elevated guilt. When given opportunities to engage in prejudice-reducing action, guilt was associated with shifts in frontal asymmetry in the brain region that is associated with approach motives—indicative of reparative effects of guilt (Amodio et al., 2007). Together, these findings provide evidence for the influence of guilt on reparative behaviors. In a similar light, I expect that when people high in leisure guilt experience guilt during their leisure activities—to compensate for their wasted time—they will be more likely to engage in reparative behaviors (i.e., spend subsequent time productively) to reduce their guilty feelings.

Psychological and physical well-being. A large body of literature has shown that leisure plays a crucial role in psychological and physical well-being. People who frequently engage in leisure and pleasant activities indicate greater positive mood (Lewinsohn & Graf, 1973), lower levels of depression, anxiety, and negative affect, and greater positive psychosocial well-being (Kaufman, 1988; Pressman et al., 2009). On the other hand, lack of leisure or recovery experience was associated with poorer health, lower well-being, and greater stress and burnout (Derks et al., 2015; Sonnentag, 2012). Consistent with these findings, a recent study finds that beliefs that leisure is wasteful were linked to lower happiness and greater anxiety, depression, and stress (Tonietto et al., 2021). Given this robust negative association between poor leisure experience and well-being—I predict that deteriorated leisure experience due to guilty feelings (leisure guilt) will also predict worsened psychological and physical well-being.

Drawing from past works across diverse literature ranging from guilt to contingent selfworth and well-being, I will investigate how leisure guilt shapes everyday leisure experience, time use, and well-being—the central question guiding this investigation. I hypothesize that

people high in leisure guilt will tend to avoid having leisure, and spend less time on leisure. Furthermore, among those engaging in leisure, I predict that leisure guilt will be associated with reduced enjoyment, lower self-worth, greater negative affect, lower positive affect for the current time use, and greater likelihood of spending subsequent time productively. Lastly, I hypothesize that leisure guilt will be negatively associated with psychological and physical well-being.

The present research

Across five studies, I developed a novel psychological construct—leisure guilt—and investigated its association with everyday leisure experience and time use. To do so, I first explored what leisure activities people engage in their daily life and how they feel about them, using Natural Language Processing techniques (adult sample: Study 1a, undergraduate student sample: Study 1b). Next, I developed a Leisure Guilt Scale, which is a measurement to assess the individual tendency to feel leisure guilt (Study 2a). With the Leisure Guilt Scale, I tested whether people high in leisure guilt derive less enjoyment from their everyday leisurely moments and also examined the potential antecedents (e.g., status anxiety) and consequences of leisure guilt (e.g., well-being; Study 2b). Lastly, using the Experience Sampling Method, I investigated how leisure guilt actually plays out in people's everyday lives, examining its relation to enjoyment, self-worth, and positive and negative affect during leisure, and subsequent time use.

Study 1a

What leisure activities do people often engage in during their free time, and what activities make them feel happy or guilty? In Study 1a, I aimed to explore what kind of leisure activities people engage in and how they feel about those activities using natural language processing techniques. In addition, I examined whether the individual tendency to feel leisure guilt relates to how they feel about their happy/guilty leisure activities.

According to the American Time Use Survey (U.S. Bureau Of Labor Statistics, 2021), for ages 15 and over (96% of the population), watching television accounts for the most leisure/sport activity on an average day (2.9 hours per day), amounting to half of all leisure time. The next frequent leisure/sport activity was Socializing and Communicating (e.g., visiting friends), with an average of 34 minutes, and Playing games and Using computer for leisure, also with an average of 34 minutes. Although these statistics provide a useful picture of what leisure activities people engage in and for how long, they do not convey how people actually feel and think about these commonly engaged leisure activities.

Therefore, I sought to extend these findings by examining how people feel about their usual everyday leisure activities. Specifically, I was interested in exploring what leisure activities make people happy, and what leisure activities make people guilty, respectively. To do so, rather than giving participants a list of options to choose from, I asked open-ended questions to allow more room for personal and diverse responses from participants.

To analyze the open-ended text data about the happy and guilty leisure activities, I employed Natural Language Processing techniques. Research finds that the words people use in their everyday life convey important messages about their psychological and social world (Pennebaker et al., 2003; Tausczik & Pennebaker, 2010). Examining natural language not only offers valuable psychological information but also allows researchers to gain novel insight into how people feel and think in their daily life (Tausczik & Pennebaker, 2010).

Given these benefits of analyzing natural language, in Study 1a, I examined what leisure activities people often engage in during their free time, and what activities make them feel happy and/or guilty using two natural language processing techniques, the bigram and word cloud

analyses. Additionally, I investigated how leisure guilt was associated with how people feel about their happy/guilty leisure activities.

Method

Participants and procedures. I recruited 520 participants via Prolific Academic. Thirty participants were deleted for failing an attention-check item (i.e., To ensure that the survey is working properly, please choose 7: strongly agree), and two were removed for not providing an adequate participant ID, leaving a final sample of 488 participants for our analyses. After providing consent, participants responded to a battery of questions regarding their attitudes toward leisure and various social issues, including leisure activities.

Measures for happy/guilty leisure activities. I first instructed participants to think about how they usually spend their leisure time on an average day. Then I provided the following definition and examples of leisure:

Leisure refers to free time or time you can spend however you would like. It is the time in a day that is not spent on paid work (e.g., work, business), non-paid work (e.g., study, domestic chores, commute), and necessary activities (e.g., sleeping, eating).

Examples of leisure activities include playing on your phone, watching TV, socializing, exercising, listening to music, and engaging in a hobby or pastime.

After reading the definition of leisure, I asked participants to take a moment to think about the various leisure activities they engage in. Then I presented two open-ended questions: Which of the leisure activities make you (the happiest) [feel the most guilty for wasting your time]? Participants were asked to name two activities each for the happy and guilty leisure activities.

Study 1a Natural Language Processing Analytic Strategy

To examine what participants wrote about their happy and guilty leisure activities, I employed two natural language processing techniques, the Bigram analysis, and Word cloud analysis. The Bigram analysis examines the frequency of word pairs that appear most commonly in the corpus of responses, and the Word cloud analysis produces a visualization of the most frequently occurred single words in text data. The two analyses are widely used in research to assess the frequency of word contents in text analyses (Eichstaedt et al., 2015; Jones et al., 2016).

To make participants' open-ended responses adequate for text analyses, I performed the standard data cleaning processes for natural language processing techniques, which includes removing emojis, punctuations, extra whitespaces, stop words, and numbers that were included in the responses (Jones et al., 2020). Then, I ran the bigram and word cloud analyses on the responses to the happy and guilty leisure activities, using the qdapRegex and wordcloud packages in R.

Study 1a Results

The bigram results are provided in Figure 1 (most happy leisure activities) and Figure 2 (most guilty leisure activities). For the happy leisure activities—video games, watching TV, playing video (games), watching movies were the most frequently cited bigrams (i.e., word pairs). For the guilty leisure activities, the most frequent bigrams were watching TV, video games, social media, playing video (games), watching Youtube, amongst others.

Figure 1. Study 1a top word pairs on happy leisure activities



Figure 2. Study 1a top word pairs on guilty leisure activities



Figures 3 (happy leisure activities) and 4 (guilty leisure activities) show the results of word cloud analyses. Similar to the results of the bigram analyses, playing, video, emerge as one of the most frequently occurring words in both happy and guilty activities.

Figure 3. Study 1a word cloud on happy leisure activities



Figure 4. Study 1a word cloud on guilty leisure activities



These findings were in line with the American Time Use Survey (ATUS; U.S. Bureau Of Labor Statistics, 2021) but add more nuances. For instance, the current findings seem to be in line with the ATUS statistics that people spend much leisure time watching TV and playing video games, as those two were the top two bigrams emerged for both happy and guilty leisure activities.

Interestingly, based on the bigram and word cloud analyses, it seems that there is a considerable overlap between activities that make people feel happy and guilty (e.g., video
games, watching TV). These results were somewhat unexpected, as I explicitly asked participants two separate questions about what activities make them happiest and guiltiest. Thus, I did not expect there to be considerable overlap between the two types of leisure activities. When examining the raw text responses of participants, indeed, a sizeable percentage of participants (25%) cited the same two activities as happy- and guilty-inducing leisure activities.

I suspect that leisure guilt plays a role in this overlap of happy- and guilty- leisure activities. That is, for people who are high in leisure guilt, enjoyable activities that make them feel happy may also be a source of their guilt at the same time. I sought to test this next.

Leisure guilt and Overlap between the happy/guilty activities. Because leisure guilt is associated with feeling guilty and bad for spending leisurely instead of productively, I predicted that people high in leisure guilt would show a greater overlap between the activities that make them feel happy and guilty. This means that when people high in leisure guilt are spending time on enjoyable activities, they may not be fully savoring it because, at the same time, they may be feeling guilty for wasting time on it.

Measures

Leisure guilt. Individuals' level of leisure guilt was assessed using the following item: "Were I to spend time on leisure rather than working, I would feel guilt" (1: Strongly disagree, 7: Strongly agree). Higher scores indicate greater tendencies to feel leisure guilt (M = 3.27, SD = 1.89).

Overlap between happy/guilty activities. An independent coder oblivious to the research question examined participants' text responses for the happy and guilty activities. If there was an overlap between the happy/guilty activities, it was coded as 1, and if there was no overlap, it was

coded as 0. Among the 488 participants, 25% reported an overlap between the happy and guilty leisure activities (overlap: 122 participants, no overlap: 366 participants).

Results and Discussion

In line with my prediction, the results of logistic regression indicated that the higher leisure guilt people have, the more likely they were to report an overlap between the happy and guilty leisure activities [b = 0.15, $SE \ b = .06$, Wald $\chi 2 = 7.42$, p = .006. When controlling for various demographic factors, including weekly leisure hours, subjective amount of leisure time ("I have too much/little leisure time"), age, race, gender, education, and socioeconomic status, leisure guilt still significantly predicted greater overlap between happy and guilty activities [b = .13, $SE \ b = .06$, Wald $\chi 2 = 7.42$, p = .03. These results suggest the possibility that people with high leisure guilt may not be able to fully savor the leisurely enjoyable moments in their daily life, as they tend to feel guilt whilst engaging in activities that make them happy. In the next study, I aim to examine whether this pattern of findings would replicate or diverge with college students.

Study 1b

Method

Participants. 339 undergraduate students were recruited through the undergraduate research subject pool at a public university in California. 52 participants failed an attention check item ("To ensure that the survey is working correctly, please choose 7: strongly agree"), making the final sample size 287 (Gender: Female 81.5%, Male 15.7%, Other 1.7%; Age: M = 21.19, SD = 3.21; Ethnicity: Asian 35.5%, Lation/a/x 34.8%, White 15.0%, Black or African American 4.2%, Other 9.4%).

Procedures. The study method for the bigram and word cloud analyses was identical to that of Study 1a. I used the same open-ended questions assessing happy and guilty leisure activities as in Study 1a, as well as the identical single-item indexing leisure guilt. Notably, the average leisure guilt was considerably higher for the undergraduate students in this study (M = 4.31, SD = 1.84) than the general adult population of Study 1a (M = 3.27, SD = 1.89).

Results of bigram and word cloud analyses. The results of the text analyses are presented below in Figure 5 (bigrams for happy leisure activities), Figure 6 (bigrams for guilty leisure activities), Figure 7 (word cloud on happy leisure activities), and Figure 8 (word cloud on guilty leisure activities). The pattern of findings using the undergraduate sample was considerably similar to that of Study 1a, which made use of the general adult sample, in terms of the similarities cited for happy (i.e., watching TV, movies, video games) and guilty activities (i.e., social media, watching tv, video games). However, generational differences are also noticeable. For the undergraduate sample, a few novel bigrams emerged, such as Tik Tok and watching anime, which seem to reflect the cultural trend of the younger generation.

Figure 5. Study 1b top word pairs on happy leisure activities



Figure 6. Study 1b top word pairs on guilty leisure activities



Figure 7. Study 1b word cloud on happy leisure activities



Figure 8. Study 1b word cloud on guilty leisure activities



Leisure guilt and overlap of happy/guilty activities

Among the 287 undergraduate students, 36.2% reported an overlap between the happy/guilty activities (overlap: 104 participants, no overlap: 183 participants), which was a rate higher than that of Study 1a (general adult sample, 25.0% of overlap). Replicating Study 1a findings, undergraduate students with high leisure guilt were more likely to show an overlap between the happy and guilty leisure activities, b = .16, $SE \ b = .07$, Wald $\chi 2 = 5.53$, p = .019. Results remain substantively identical when controlling for the same demographic factors as

Study 1a (except education level, which should be analogous across this college participants): weekly leisure hours, subjective amount of leisure time, age, race, gender, and socioeconomic status [b = .19, SE b = .07, Wald $\chi 2 = 6.88$, p = .009.

Study 1a-b discussion

Using natural language processing results, I examined what the popular leisure activities in the United States are, and what leisure activities make people happy and guilty. Unexpectedly, I found that some of these popular leisure activities can simultaneously induce both happiness and guilt in people engaging in them. In addition, findings revealed that the higher the leisure guilt people have, the more prone they are to feel happy and guilty at the same time while engaging in leisure activities.

It is important to note that there were noticeable discrepancies among individuals, such that some people reported an overlap of happy and guilty leisure activities while others did not (25% overlap for the general US adult sample and 36.2% for the undergraduate student sample). These findings imply that there could be considerable individual differences in the extent to which people feel leisure guilt. Based on these results, in the next study, I sought to develop a Leisure Guilt Scale that could assess the degree to which individuals feel leisure guilt.

Study 2a

Building on the findings of Studies 1a and 1b, the main goals of Study 2a were twofold: First, I sought to develop and validate a multi-item Leisure Guilt Scale to assess the extent to which individuals feel guilty about spending time leisurely instead of productively. Second, I was interested in examining how the Leisure Guilt Scale associates with how people feel about their leisure and time use. I predicted that people high in leisure guilt would want to reduce their leisure time, spend more time on work, and feel bad about their current amount of leisure time.

Method

Participants. I recruited 318 participants via Prolific Academic. Twenty participants were deleted for failing an attention-check item (i.e., To ensure that the survey is working properly, please choose 7: strongly agree), leaving a final sample of 298 participants for our analyses. After providing consent, participants responded to a battery of questions regarding their attitudes toward leisure and other social issues.

Leisure Guilt Scale construction. To develop a scale to assess individuals' tendency to feel guilty for taking leisure instead of work, I first wrote items that were designed to assess feelings of negative emotions when engaging in leisure time (e.g., guilty, feeling bad about oneself), which are driven by the thoughts that they should spend this time on work instead. To minimize the possibility of participants conceptualizing leisure in different ways, I provide the following definition of leisure before presenting the scale items.

Please think about how you usually spend your leisure time on an average day.

* Leisure refers to free time or time you can spend however you would like. It is the time in a day that is not spent on paid work (e.g., work, business), non-paid work (e.g., study, domestic chores, commute), and necessary activities (e.g., sleeping, eating). Examples of leisure activities include playing on your phone, watching TV or YouTube, socializing, exercising, listening to music, and engaging in a hobby or pastime.

After reading the definition of leisure, participants were asked to think about their leisure time, and indicate the extent to which they agree or disagree with the items (1: Strongly disagree, 7: Strongly agree). The items constituting the scale are listed in Table 1 below.

Additional measures. To examine how leisure guilt relates to how people feel about their leisure and time use, I measured participants' desired time use, amount of leisure time, subjective leisure time, and demographics.

Desired time use. How people ideally want to spend their time was measured using the following item from the General Social Survey: "Suppose you could change the way you spend your time, spending more time on some things and less time on others. Which of the following things would you like to spend more time on, which would you like to spend less time on, and which would you like to spend the same amount of time on as now? Would you like to..." There were five categories: Time in a paid job, Time in leisure activities, Time doing household work, Time with your family, and Time with your friends, all measured using a 5-point scale (1: Much less time, 2: A bit less time, 3: Same time as now, 4: A bit more time, 5: Much more time). Time in paid job (M = 3.28, SD = 1.19), time in leisure activities (M = 3.37, SD = 1.02), time doing household work (M = 3.10, SD = 1.08), time with your family (M = 3.69, SD = 0.97), time with your friends (M = 3.93, SD = 0.81).

Daily leisure time. I measured how much time participants spend on leisure on their average day, using the following item: "Approximately, how many hours of leisure time do you have on an average day? (please enter as a number from 0 to 24)". M = 6.37, SD = 4.24.

Subjective amount of leisure time. Participants' views on their amount of leisure time was measured. "How do you feel about the amount of leisure time you have on an average day?" (1: I have too little leisure time, 7: I have too much leisure time), M = 4.22, SD = 1.71.

Results

Leisure Guilt Scale. I conducted an exploratory factor analysis using Principal Axis Factoring with Oblique rotation (Costello & Osborn, 2005). Using parallel analysis, there was one factor that explained 63.2% of cumulative variance. Examination of the scree plot further confirmed that there was one factor. I dropped items with a factor loading of less than .8, leaving 4 items in total. Inspecting the items, as hypothesized, the item about guilt ("I feel guilty when I'm spending time on leisure rather than work") had the highest factor loading of 0.90. Other items appeared to tap into negative feelings and distress about engaging in leisure over work (e.g., "I feel bad about myself when I spend time on leisure rather than work). The Leisure Guilt Scale consisting of four items showed good reliability (M = 3.44, SD = 1.79, Cronbach's $\alpha = .93$). See Table 1 for items and factor loadings.

				Factor loadings	
Item		M	SD	Leisure guilt	Uniqueness
1	I feel guilty when I'm spending time	3.62	2.00	0.90	0.20
	on leisure rather than work				
5	I feel bad about myself when I spend	3.41	1.97	0.89	0.20
	time on leisure rather than work				
3	I feel like I'm doing something	3.59	2.03	0.85	0.27
	wrong when I relax instead of work				
7	I feel like a bad person when I take	3.14	1.92	0.81	0.35
	time off instead of work				
2	I often regret my decision to spend	3.18	1.86	0.77	0.41
	time on leisure instead of work				
4	I often can't really enjoy the leisure	3.50	1.92	0.70	0.51
	time because of the thoughts about				
	work				
6	Thoughts about work make me feel	4.20	1.94	0.61	0.63
	uncomfortable when I spend time on				
	laisura				

Table 1. Item descriptive statistics and factor loadings for the Leisure Guilt Scale

Note. Bolded items were retained as the final items (item 1, 3, 5, 7). Principal axis factoring extraction method with oblimin rotation was used. Parallel analysis was used to determine the number of factors. Used a 7-point scale (1: Strongly disagree, 7: Strongly agree)

Leisure guilt across demographics. Next, I examined the level of leisure guilt across

various demographic factors. Findings showed that leisure guilt was negatively correlated with

age (r = -.24, p < .001) and annual income (r = -.15, p = .01), but was not correlated with subjective socioeconomic status (SES; r = -.07, p = .23), political conservatism (r = .06, p = .30), and education level (r = -.04, p = .53). See Table 2 to examine the level of leisure guilt across basic demographic characteristics.

		Leisure guilt	
	Ν	М	SD
Gender			
Female	186	3.58	1.77
Male	102	3.11	1.73
Other/Prefer not to say	6	4.63	2.47
Ethnicity			
White	185	3.34	1.85
Black or African American	29	3.61	1.87
Asian	43	3.73	1.52
Latino/a/x	25	3.30	1.60
American Indian or Alaska Native	2	5.25	1.77
Other	10	3.42	1.89
Work status			
Employed full time	110	3.02	1.70
Employed part time	49	3.58	1.84
Unemployed looking for work	37	3.83	1.91
Unemployed not looking for job	11	3.43	1.57
Retired	9	2.31	1.71
Housekeeper not otherwise employed	9	3.08	2.07
Student	54	4.12	1.65
Other	17	3.51	1.69

 Table 2. Leisure guilt across demographics characteristics

Leisure guilt and desired time use. Lastly, I tested the relation between leisure guilt, desired time use, and the amount of leisure time. As predicted, results of correlation analyses indicated that higher leisure guilt was associated with greater willingness to cut one's leisure time (r = -.17, p = .004), and with greater desire to spend more time on paid work (r = .31, p < .001). Contrary to my expectations, however, leisure guilt was not linked to the amount of

daily leisure time (r = -.05, p = .43) but was significantly linked to the subjective amount of leisure time (r = .17, p = .003). These findings suggest that people high in leisure guilt tend to think that they currently have too much leisure time—which may be independent of their actual amount of leisure time—and wish to spend time more on work and less on leisure.

Extending these findings, in the next study, I aim to further examine the construct of leisure guilt with theoretically relevant variables to determine the discriminant validity. Also, I investigated how leisure guilt shapes how people think and feel about their actual leisure experiences.

Study 2b

Now that I developed the Leisure Guilt Scale, I turned to the central hypotheses guiding this investigation—How does leisure guilt shape how people feel and think about their leisure experience?

The goals of Study 2b were twofold: First, I sought to investigate whether leisure guilt predicts reduced enjoyment and greater avoidance of leisure, above and beyond other variables, including theoretically relevant constructs (guilt-proneness, protestant work ethic, leisure ethic) and personality traits (the Big Five). It is plausible that people who are prone to feeling the emotion of guilt in general may also frequently feel leisure guilt, regardless of the leisure context. To account for this alternative explanation, I examined the relation between guiltproneness and leisure guilt. Furthermore, how people view work and leisure may play an important role in the quality and quantity of people's leisure experiences. Therefore, I measured protestant work ethic and leisure ethic, and tested how they relate to leisure guilt. In addition, given the pervasive influence of personality traits (e.g., conscientiousness) on leisure-relevant attitudes (like work), I sought to examine how personality traits are linked to leisure guilt.

The second goal of Study 2b was to investigate potential antecedents and consequences of leisure guilt. To specify, I predicted that preoccupations with one's socioeconomic status in society (i.e., status anxiety) would be associated with greater feelings of leisure guilt, thus serving as an antecedent of leisure guilt. With respect to the potential consequences of leisure guilt, I predicted that leisure guilt would have negative downstream consequences on psychological (i.e., subjective well-being, anxiety, stress) and physical well-being (i.e., self-rated health).

Method

Participants. 490 participants were recruited via Prolific Academic. 35 participants were excluded due to failing an attention check ("To ensure that the survey is working correctly, please choose 7: strongly agree"), leaving a final sample of 455 participants.

Measures.

Leisure guilt. I used the 4-item Leisure Guilt Scale (e.g., "I feel guilty when I'm spending time on leisure rather than work") using a 7-point scale (1: Strongly disagree, 7: Strongly agree). M = 3.28, SD = 1.83, $\alpha = .94$.

Leisure enjoyment. To measure enjoyment from leisure, I used the following instruction and item: "There are various leisure activities people engage in, such as playing video games, watching TV or YouTube, playing with your phone, watching movies, reading, and listening to music. Now, please think about the last time you engaged in a leisure activity. When was it? What did you do? Please take a moment and try to recall the time as vividly as possible." Then I asked what leisure activity participants engaged in (open-ended question), and measured enjoyment using the following item: "How much did you enjoy the leisure activity?" (1: Did not enjoy at all, 7: Enjoyed it very much), M = 5.96, SD = 1.10.

Leisure avoidance. I created four items that would assess people's tendency to avoid having leisure time due to thoughts about work (i.e., leisure avoidance). Sample items include, "When I have a choice of whether to work or leisure, I often choose to work because I know I'll feel bad about having spent time on leisure instead of work" (1: Strongly disagree, 7: Strongly agree). M = 2.85, SD = 1.57, $\alpha = .92$.

Time spent on leisure. Time spent on leisure was measured using the following item: "How much time in minutes did you spend on the leisure activity? (e.g., write 120 if it was two hours)" M = 109.27, SD = 103.40.

Guilt proneness. Participants' tendency to feel guilt in general was measured using the five-item Guilt Proneness scale developed by Cohen et al. (2011). The scale includes 5 scenario items (e.g., "You secretly commit a felony. What is the likelihood that you would feel remorse about breaking the law?) using a 5-point scale (1 = Extremely unlikely, 5 = Extremely likely). M = 3.92, SD = 0.80, $\alpha = .75$.

Protestant work ethic. I employed the 19-item Protestant work ethic (PWE; Mirels & Garrett, 1971) to assess participants' level of protestant work ethic on a 5-point scale (1: strongly disagree, 5: strongly agree). Sample items include, "Most people spend too much time in unprofitable amusements." M = 2.88, SD = 0.62, $\alpha = .86$

Leisure ethic. Using the 10-item Leisure Ethic Scale (Crandall & Slivken, 1980), I measured participants' attitudes toward leisure (e.g., "I admire a person who knows how to relax"). The scale uses a 5-point response format (1: strong disagreement, 5: strong agreement). M = 3.85, SD = 0.61, $\alpha = .77$.

Big five personality traits. Participants' big five personality traits (i.e., openness, conscientiousness, extraversion, agreeableness, and neuroticism) were assessed using the Ten

Item Personality Measure (TIPI; Gosling et al., 2003). Extraversion: M = 3.46, SD = 1.65, $\alpha = .74$, Agreeableness: M = 5.20, SD = 1.29, $\alpha = .45$, Conscientiousness: M = 5.15, SD = 1.52, $\alpha = .70$, Emotional stability: M = 4.46, SD = 1.66, $\alpha = .78$, Openness to experiences: M = 5.16, SD = 1.32, $\alpha = .49$.

Status anxiety. To measure the extent to which people feel status anxiety, I used the 5item status anxiety scale developed by Keshabyan and Day (2020). An example item is, "I sometimes worry that I might become lower in social standing" (1: strongly disagree, 7: strongly agree). M = 3.51, SD = 1.68, $\alpha = .91$.

Life satisfaction. To assess people's overall life satisfaction, I used the 5-item, 7-point (1: Strongly disagree, 7: Strongly agree) satisfaction with life scale (SWLS; Diener et al., 1985). An example item is, "In most ways my life is close to my ideal." M = 20.68, SD = 7.71, $\alpha = .91$.

Scale of Positive and Negative Experience (SPANE). Participants' experienced positive and negative affect in the last four weeks were measured using SPANE (Diener et al., 2009). SPANE includes 12 emotions (e.g., positive, negative, happy, sad), measured on a 5-point scale (1: Very rarely or never, 5: Very often or always). Positive affect: M = 20.68, SD = 7.71, $\alpha = .92$, Negative affect: M = 14.08, SD = 5.39, $\alpha = .89$.

General anxiety. I measured participants' general anxiety levels using the Generalized anxiety disorder (GAD7; Spitzer et al., 2006). It taps the extent to which one feels anxious (e.g., Feeling nervous, anxious or on edge) using 7 items (4-point scale; 0: Not at all, 3: Nearly every day). M = 14.23, SD = 6.05, $\alpha = .93$.

Perceived stress. To gauge participants' stress, I used the perceived stress scale (Cohen et al., 1983). The four items in this scale ask participants about their feelings and thoughts during the last month (e.g., "In the last month, how often have you felt that you were unable to control

the important things in your life?") using a five-point scale (0: Never, 4: Very often; M = 7.01, SD = 3.69, $\alpha = .82$).

Health status. I used the self-rated health status questionnaire (Ware & Sherbourne, 1992) to measure participants' perceived health status: "Would you say that in general your health is..." (1: Poor, 2: Fair, 3: Good, 4: Very good, 5: Excellent), M = 3.45, SD = 0.98.

Analyses and Results

Correlations between leisure guilt and relevant constructs. To examine how leisure guilt correlates with relevant constructs, I first ran zero-order correlation analyses (see Table 3). Table 3. *Zero-order correlations between leisure guilt and relevant constructs*

Variable	Mean	SD	Leisure guilt	1	2	3	4	5
Leisure guilt	3.28	1.83						
Relevant constructs								
1. Guilt proneness	3.92	0.80	.03					
2. Leisure ethic	3.85	0.61	40***	02				
3. Protestant work ethic	2.88	0.62	.23***	.11*	41***			
Psychological traits								
1. Extraversion	3.46	1.65	19***	15**				
2. Agreeableness	5.20	1.29	20***	27***	.15**			
3. Conscientiousness	5.15	1.52	22***	33***	.17***	.22***		
4. Emotional stability	4.46	1.66	40***	63***	.23***	.34***	.43***	
5. Openness to experiences	5.16	1.32	14**	07	.27***	.29***	.12*	.09*

Contrary to my predictions, findings revealed that leisure guilt was not significantly correlated with guilt-proneness, indicating that people's tendency to feel the emotion of guilt in general was not linked to leisure guilt. Leisure guilt was significantly correlated with leisure ethic (r = -.40, p < .001) and protestant work ethic (r = .23, p < .001), suggesting that how people view leisure and work may shape leisure guilt.

With respect to personality traits, emotional stability (r = -.40, p < .001) showed the highest correlation with leisure guilt, followed by conscientiousness (r = -.22, p < .001), agreeableness (r = -.20, p < .001), extraversion (r = -.19, p < .001), and openness to experiences (r = -.14, p < .001).

Discriminant validity of leisure guilt. Next, I sought to investigate whether leisure guilt predicts enjoyment of leisure activities and leisure avoidance, above and beyond preexisting relevant constructs, to confirm the discriminant validity of leisure guilt. To do so, I first examined what variables correlated with enjoyment from the last activity. Findings showed that enjoyment was linked to leisure guilt (r = -.15, p < .001), leisure avoidance (r = -.10, p = .03), guilt-proneness (r = .14, p = .003), leisure ethic (r = .25, p < .001), agreeableness (r = .15, p = .002), conscientiousness (r = .09, p = .049), and emotional stability (though marginally; r = .09, p = .06).

To test whether leisure guilt was an independent predictor of leisure enjoyment above and beyond other relevant variables of leisure guilt—I first performed multiple regressions on enjoyment controlling for the relevant constructs respectively. Findings revealed that leisure guilt significantly predicted enjoyment, accounting for leisure avoidance (b = -0.12, SE = 0.05, $\beta =$ -.20, p = .019), guilt-proneness (b = -0.10, SE = 0.28, $\beta = -.16$, p < .001), protestant work ethic (b =-0.11, SE = 0.03, $\beta = -.19$, p < .001), agreeableness (b = 0.69, SE = 0.25, $\beta = .80$, p < .001), conscientiousness (b = -0.08, SE = 0.03, $\beta = -.14$, p = .003), and emotional stability (b = -0.08, SE = 0.03, $\beta = -.14$, p = .006). However, when controlling for leisure ethic, leisure guilt no longer predicted leisure enjoyment (b = -0.04, SE = 0.03, $\beta = -.07$, p = .19). This was presumably due to the substantial conceptual overlap between leisure ethic (one of the scale items was "My leisure is my most enjoyable time.") and leisure enjoyment. Overall, leisure guilt demonstrated a good predictive power above and beyond other predictors of leisure enjoyment.

I repeated the same procedure as above to examine the predictive power of leisure guilt on avoidance of leisure. First, correlation analyses demonstrated that leisure avoidance was associated with leisure guilt (r = .78, p < .001), leisure ethic (r = .43, p < .001), protestant work ethic (r = .29, p < .001), anxiety (r = .38, p < .001), extraversion (r = .11, p = .02), agreeableness (r = .14, p = .004), emotional stability (r = .24, p < .001), and openness to experiences (r = .12, p = .008).

To examine whether leisure guilt predicts leisure avoidance above and beyond other relevant variables—I performed multiple regressions on leisure avoidance accounting for the relevant constructs respectively. Findings showed that leisure guilt significantly predicted leisure avoidance, accounting for guilt proneness (b = 0.69, SE = 0.24, $\beta = .80$, p < .001), leisure ethic (b = 0.64, SE = 0.26, $\beta = .74$, p < .001), protestant work ethic (b = 0.66, SE = 0.25, $\beta = .77$, p < .001), extraversion (b = 0.69, SE = 0.25, $\beta = .80$, p < .001), agreeableness (b = 0.69, SE = 0.25, $\beta = .80$, p < .001), and openness to experiences (b = 0.68, SE = 0.25, $\beta = .80$, p < .001). These results suggest that leisure guilt is a robust, strong predictor of leisure avoidance above and beyond preexisting relevant constructs.

Together, these findings suggest that the more leisure guilt people feel, the more likely they are to avoid taking leisure. And when they do engage in leisure, people with high leisure guilt would be less likely to derive enjoyment from the leisurely moments.

Status anxiety and leisure guilt. Given that leisure guilt is feeling guilty and bad for spending time leisurely instead of productively (e.g., work), it is possible that people who have high status anxiety—feeling anxious and worried about one's socioeconomic standing in society—may be more prone to feeling leisure guilt due to their preoccupations with improving their lot. Thus, I predicted that status anxiety would be positively associated with leisure guilt.

As predicted, status anxiety positively predicted leisure guilt (b = 0.48, SE = 0.05, $\beta = .44$, p < .001), such that the more status anxiety people felt, the more leisure guilt they reported. These results held significant when controlling for household income and subjective SES (b = 0.48, SE = 0.05, $\beta = .44$, p < .001), b = 0.48, SE = 0.05, $\beta = .44$, p < .001.

Leisure guilt and psychological, physical well-being. Past literature has shown that not having enough quality leisure time is detrimental to psychological and physical well-being (Kuykendall et al., 2015; Sonnentag & Fritz, 2007; Sonnentag & Zijlstra, 2006). As people with high leisure guilt tend to avoid having leisure time (Studies 2b), feel guilty during pleasurable leisure activities (Studies 1a-1b), and derive less enjoyment from leisure (Studies 2b), it stands to reason that leisure guilt should be linked to deteriorated leisure quality, resulting in worsened psychological and physical well-being. Therefore, I predicted that leisure guilt would be negatively associated with psychological (i.e., subjective well-being, stress, anxiety) and physical (perceived health status) well-being outcomes.

As expected, leisure guilt significantly predicted reduced life satisfaction (b = -0.74, SE = 0.20, $\beta = -.18$, p < .001), lower positive affect experienced in the last four weeks (b = -0.61, SE = -0.61

0.13, $\beta = -.23$, p < .001), greater negative affect experienced in the last four weeks (b = 1.20, SE = 0.13, $\beta = .41$, p < .001), higher levels of anxiety (b = 1.65, SE = 0.14, $\beta = .50$, p < .001), more stress (b = 0.79, SE = 0.09, $\beta = .40$, p < .001), and worse self-rated health (b = -0.08, SE = 0.03, $\beta = -.16$, p < .001).

Indirect effects of status anxiety on psychological and physical outcomes via leisure

guilt. Given the significant associations between status anxiety-leisure guilt and leisure guiltpsychological, physical well-being, I moved on to testing mediation models. With the exception of life satisfaction (indirect estimate = -0.06, SE = 0.10, z = -0.61, p = .54), there were significant indirect effects of status anxiety on positive affect (indirect estimate = -0.13, SE = 0.06, z = -1.95, p = .051), negative affect (indirect estimate = 0.39, SE = 0.07, z = 5.23, p < .001), anxiety (indirect estimate = 0.56, SE = 0.09, z = 6.49, p < .001), stress (indirect estimate = 0.20, SE =0.05, z = 4.37, p < .001), health (indirect estimate = -0.03, SE = 0.01, z = -1.99, p = .046) via heightened leisure guilt. The indirect effects of status anxiety on the outcomes via leisure guilt remain significant when controlling for household income and subjective SES. These findings suggest that status anxiety could give rise to leisure guilt, which in turn, could lead to reduced mental and physical well-being.

Study 3

The findings of Studies 1a-2b show that people with high leisure guilt tend to avoid having leisure time due to thoughts about productivity (Studies 2a-2b), and when they do engage in pleasurable leisure activities, they often feel guilty at the same time (Studies 1a-1b) and feel less enjoyment from their daily leisure activities (Studies 2b).

In Study 3, I sought to extend these findings by looking at how leisure guilt plays out in everyday life using the Experience Sampling Method (ESM). The ESM is a longitudinal research

methodology that taps participants' thoughts, feelings, behaviors, and/or environment at the moment or shortly thereafter on multiple occasions over time (Csikszentmihalyi, 2014). Using ESM can help avoid the pitfalls associated with traditional self-report surveys or laboratory experiments, where data are usually collected outside the context of the situation or are gathered in retrospect, making them susceptible to memory biases or global heuristics (Scollon et al., 2003). Employing ESM enables researchers to obtain comprehensive, in vivo snapshots of daily lives and form a database that is representative of people's lives during a typical week (Csikszentmihalyi & Larson, 2014). Given these advantages, ESM has been widely used in social sciences and psychology across various topics, including flow (Csikszentmihalyi, 2014), emotional experiences (Diener et al., 1984), morality (Hofmann et al., 2014), mind wandering (Killingsworth & Gilbert, 2010), happiness (Csikszentmihalyi & Wong, 2014), mental health (Myin-Germeys et al., 2018), freedom (Csikszentmihalyi & Graef, 2014), trust (Weiss et al., 2021), soccer results (Stieger et al., 2015), amongst many others.

Using ESM, I aimed to investigate how leisure guilt plays out in people's everyday life. Broadly, I asked the following five research questions: (Q1) How leisurely/productively do people spend their time every day? (Q2) How often do people experience leisure guilt? (Q3) Who is more susceptible to feeling leisure guilt? (Q4) What are the consequences of feeling leisure guilt? (Q5) How do people with high leisure guilt feel when spending time leisurely (versus productively)?

Given that the current investigation is the first attempt to develop and explore the construct of leisure guilt, I first started by documenting how people spend their time (leisurely or productively) in general (Q1), and how often people report feeling leisure guilt during leisure (Q2). Then, I moved on to examining who was more susceptible to feeling leisure guilt, based on

Study 2a-2b results. I tested whether status anxiety and various demographic factors (e.g., age, gender, SES) were associated with feeling leisure guilt (Q3). Next, I sought to test whether the pattern of findings from Study 2b replicates, such that feeling leisure guilt was associated with reduced enjoyment and greater avoidance of leisure (Q4). In addition, drawing from the literature on guilt, I examined whether feeling leisure guilt would be linked to reduced positive affect and greater negative affect, lower self-worth, and subsequent time use (Q4). Next, I investigated how people with high leisure guilt feel and think during leisure and productive use of time. Given Studies 1a-2b findings, I predicted that people with high leisure guilt would be more likely to feel leisure guilt during leisure, and would experience the negative impacts of leisure guilt to a greater degree. But then, would spending time productively lead people high in leisure guilt to feel better about the time being used and about themselves? (Q5)

Method

Participants. I recruited 336 adult participants in the United States via Prolific Academic. The demographic characteristics of the study sample are as follows: Age (M = 35.4, SD = 11.2; dropped one data that indicated their age as 3, and converted another data that responded in the year of birth, 1990, to age 33), gender (Female 48.9%, Male 48.9%, Other/Prefer not to say 2.2%), ethnicity (White 77.0%, Asian 7.5%, Latino/a/x 6.6%, Black or African American 5.4%, Other 3.0%, American Indian or Alaska Native 0.6%), subjective social class (Middle-class 39.7%, Lower-middle class 32.2%, Lower-class 17.9%, Upper-middle class 9.6%, Upper-class 0.6%) and work status (Employed full-time 47.0%, Employed part-time 15.5%, Unemployed looking for job 11.3%, Student 6.5%, Housekeeper not otherwise employed 6.3%, Unemployed not looking for job 5.1%, Other 5.1%, Retired/Pensioned 3.3%).

Procedure. After giving consent to participate in this study, participants were asked to download an open-source smartphone app specialized for ESM research (i.e., ESMira; (https://esmira.kl.ac.at/?lang=en) on their phone, in which all the data collection occurred. The current ESM study consists of two parts: baseline and daily surveys. After installing the ESMira app, participants were asked to complete a baseline survey that measured various aspects of psychological characteristics (e.g., leisure guilt, personality traits), social beliefs (e.g., status anxiety), and demographic factors. After participants completed the baseline survey, following the next day for a week, participants were instructed to take the daily surveys. Six daily surveys were sent to participants via ESMira push app notifications daily at random times between 9 am and 10 pm. The six push app notifications were sent out with at least 1-hour window apart from each other, and participants were asked to finish each daily survey within 1-hour of receiving it. Reminders were sent once for each daily survey if participants had not responded to the notifications in 30 minutes.

Measures for the baseline survey.

Leisure Guilt Scale. Identical to Study 2b. Higher scores indicate greater leisure guilt. M = 3.55, SD = 1.91, $\alpha = 0.96$.

Guilt proneness. Identical to Study 2b. Higher scores indicate greater guilt-proneness. M = 3.90, SD = 0.77, $\alpha = 0.74$.

Status anxiety. Identical to Study 2b. Higher scores show more status anxiety. M = 3.73, SD = 1.73, $\alpha = .92$

Status ambition. Identical to Study 2b. Higher scores mean greater status ambition. M = 4.13, SD = 1.43, $\alpha = .90$

Big five personality traits. Identical to Study 2b. Extraversion: M = 2.82, SD = 1.57, $\alpha = .80$, Agreeableness: M = 5.27, SD = 1.25, $\alpha = .43$, Conscientiousness: M = 5.21, SD = 1.38, $\alpha = .68$, Emotional stability: M = 4.30, SD = 1.63, $\alpha = .80$, Openness: M = 5.07, SD = 1.41, $\alpha = .59$.

Life satisfaction. Identical to Study 2b. Higher scores indicate greater life satisfaction. M = 18.89, SD = 8.31, $\alpha = .94$.

Scale of Positive and Negative Experience (SPANE). Identical to Study 2b. Positive affect: M = 19.84, SD = 5.15, $\alpha = .94$, Negative affect: M = 15.42, SD = 4.81, $\alpha = .89$.

Measures for the daily survey.

Global happiness. At the start of each daily survey, I measured how participants were feeling at the moment, by using a global happiness measure ("How are you feeling right now?" 1: Very bad, 10: Very good; adapted from Killingsworth & Gilbert, 2010). M = 7.12, SD = 1.20.

Current activity. Participants' current activity was recorded based on the following item: "What are you doing right now (i.e., what did you do before you started filling in this questionnaire)?" (please check all that apply). 16 options for activities were provided, and participants could choose multiple options: Working, Relaxing-nothing special, Watching television, Home-computer, Playing on your phone, Eating, Talking-conversation, Rest/sleep, Preparing food, Doing housework, Commuting-traveling, Taking care of your children, Grooming-self-care, Reading, Exercising, Other (please specify). The list of activities was adapted from past research on ESM and Day Reconstruction Method that examined people's daily lives (Kahneman et al., 2004; Killingsworth & Gilbert, 2010).

Spending time productively/leisurely: To gauge how participants feel about their current use of time, I used the following item: "Is what you are doing now …". Choice options were

"Productive" (coded as 0) and "Leisurely" (coded as 1). Among the total reports (n = 11,447) collected, leisurely moment accounts for 57.1% (n = 6,531) of the reports, and productive moment consists for 42.9% (n = 4,916).

Leisure guilt: To estimate how frequently people feel leisure guilt while having leisure time, I employed the following item: "If you are having leisure time now - Do you feel guilty for spending time on leisure instead of other activities?" (coded as 0: No, 1: Yes). Among the reports collected during leisurely time (n = 6,497), 14.3% (n = 929) reported feeling guilty for spending time on leisure instead of other activities, whereas 85.7% (n = 5,568) indicated not feeling guilty for spending time on leisure instead of other activities.

Leisure time alone/with others: To examine whether people are spending leisure time alone or with others, I asked: "If you are having leisure time now - Are you spending your leisure time alone or with others?" (coded as 0: Alone, 1: With others). Leisure time alone (58.1%; n = 3,792) was more frequent than leisure time with others (41.8%; n = 2,718).

Enjoyment of the current activity: Participants' enjoyment of the current activity was assessed: "How much are you enjoying the current activity?" (1: Not at all, 2: Not so much, 3: Somewhat, 4: A little bit, 5: Very much). M = 3.59, SD = 1.13.

Feeling good about the use of time: To examine how positive participants feel about their current use of time, I asked: "Right now, how good do you feel about spending time on the current activity?" (1: Not at all, 2: Not so much, 3: Somewhat, 4: A little bit, 5: Very much). M = 3.73, SD = 1.13.

Feeling bad about the use of time: To assess how negative participants feel about their current use of time, I used the following item: "Right now, how bad do you feel about spending

time on the current activity?" (1: Not at all, 2: Not so much, 3: Somewhat, 4: A little bit, 5: Very much). M = 1.65, SD = 1.01.

Self-worth: Participants' perceived self-worth was measured using the following: "How satisfied are you with yourself at the moment?" (1: Not at all, 2: Not so much, 3: Somewhat, 4: A little bit, 5: Very much). M = 3.60, SD = 1.10.

Subsequent time use: At the end of each daily survey, I asked participants' subsequent time use: "When you are done with the current activity, what are you planning on doing next? Is what you are going to do next...:" (coded as Productive: 0, Leisurely: 1). Engaging in leisurely time next 53.7% (n = 6,135) was higher in frequency than engaging in productive time 46.3% (n = 5,299).

1. How leisurely/productively do people spend their time every day?

30 participants who provided five or fewer of the daily surveys (5/42, completion rate about 12%) were excluded, making the final sample size 336. On average, participants completed 41.5 daily surveys (SD = 9.4, ranging from 6 to 77) across seven days, making the total number of reports n = 11,447.

At the start of each daily survey, participants were asked about how they were feeling right now. Across the reports (n = 11,447), on average, people indicated feeling good at the moment (M = 7.12, SD = 1.20). This dovetails with past literature on well-being that people are generally in a positive mood (Diener et al., 2015).

Next, participants were asked to report what they were currently doing at the moment. Results showed that the option 'Other (please specify)' was reported the most (n = 4,330), followed by 'Working' (n = 2,539), 'Relaxing-nothing special' (n = 1,815), 'Watching television' (n = 1,652), 'Home-computer' (n = 1,424), and 'Playing on your phone' (n = 1,259). See Figure 9 below for the full list of the frequency of different activities.

Figure 9. Frequency of activities for current time activity variable



What are you doing right now? (please check all that apply)

Given that 'Other (please specify)' category had the highest frequency, I examined the individual text responses. Some common activities that were not captured by the list of activities emerged, including watching Youtube/Tik Tok/movies, playing video games, shopping, spending time with pets, listening to music, and studying. There were some less frequent activities, such as "cutting a king size bed down to a queen size," "crying because my friend and I are arguing," and "about to indulge in marijuana." These findings imply that the activities people do every day converge substantially (e.g., Working, Relaxing-nothing special), but could diverge at the same time.

When asked whether what they were doing now was leisurely or productive—across the reports (n = 11,447), 57.1% (n = 6,531) responded "Leisurely," while 42.9% reported "Productive" (n = 4,916; Figure 10).

Figure 10. Perceptions of current time use as leisurely or productive



Is what you are doing now:

In general, people reported feeling happier when spending time leisurely (M = 7.19, SD = 2.03) than productively (M = 7.02, SD = 1.95), b = 0.26, SE = 0.05, 95% CI (0.17, 0.35), df = 283.8, t = 5.70, p < .001.

How are different daily activities perceived as leisurely or productive? Next, I was interested in examining how the various activities commonly occurring in people's daily life are viewed as leisurely or productive. Given that participants could choose multiple activities at once for what they were doing at the moment (e.g., Home-computer and Eating), to test this, I only extracted the data with only a single response on what activity they are doing now (e.g., Working). See Figure 11 below. Findings indicate that there were significant variations across different activities in how people view them. For instance, 'Working' (98.5%), 'Doing housework' (92.8%), and 'Taking care of your children' (83.7%) were predominantly viewed as a productive use of time, while 'Relaxing-Nothing special' (99.3%), 'Rest/sleep' (99.2%), and

'Talking-conversation' (99%) were considered highly leisurely. Activities such as Groomingself-care (1.8% difference) and Home -computer (7.4% difference) were similarly reported as being productive or leisurely.



Figure 11. Perceptions of activities as leisurely or productive

2. How often do people experience leisure guilt in their everyday life?

If participants indicated that they were having a leisurely time (as opposed to productive time), then I asked a follow-up question about whether they feel guilty for spending time on leisure instead of other activities (i.e., leisure guilt). Among the leisure reports (n = 6,497), 14.3% (n = 929) responded feeling leisure guilt, whereas 85.7% (n = 5,568) of reports did not indicate feeling leisure guilt. See Figure 12.

Importantly, people were significantly happier when they did not feel leisure guilt during leisure (M = 7.31, SD = 1.95) relative to when they felt leisure guilt (M = 5.80, SD = 2.09), b = -1.02, SE = 0.08, 95% CI (-1.18, -0.86), df = 184.6, t = -12.60, p < .001.

Figure 12. Percentage of feeling leisure guilt during leisure



Interestingly, people do not seem to frequently feel leisure guilt while engaging in leisure, given the rate of feeling leisure guilt while engaging in leisure (14.3%). However, another possibility is that as the participants were online survey platform workers who were taking this study in exchange for payment, filling out these questionnaires during their leisure time may be considered a 'productive' use of time, which may have assuaged their leisure guilt.

Another possibility is that having leisure time alone (vs. with others) may influence leisure guilt. A large body of literature finds that people are highly social in nature, such that people have fundamental social motives for affiliation and interactions with others (Baumeister et al., 1995; Cacioppo & Cacioppo, 2014). Other research shows that having meaningful social relationships and engaging in social activities is pivotal to well-being (Diener, 1984; Steger & Kashdan, 2009). Another recent study demonstrated that having shared moments with others increased social connectedness and meaning (Goldy, 2022). Given the highly social nature of people, I predicted that when people are having leisure time with others (as opposed to solo leisure time), they would be less likely to feel leisure guilt. Solo leisure vs. leisure time with others. Among the leisure reports (n = 6,510), 58.2% (n = 3,792) indicated having solo leisure time, and 41.8% (n = 2,718) responded having leisurely time with others. As predicted, results of multilevel regression showed that if people were spending leisure time with others relative to having solo leisure time, they were less likely to feel leisure guilt [b = -0.10, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.12, -0.08), df = 266, t = -8.79, p < .001]. These findings suggest that leisure guilt could be mitigated when spending leisurely moments with others relative to spending time alone.

According to the American Time Use Survey conducted between 2003 and 2021, people are increasingly spending more time being alone than time interacting with others (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2021). Given this rising social trend, it is plausible that people may become more prone to feeling leisure guilt by having more solo leisure time.

What days and times do people engage in leisure and feel leisure guilt? How people feel, think, and behave varies by time of day, day of the week, and by different seasons of the year. Research finds that people's daily mood fluctuates depending on what activities they are engaging in (e.g., fun, television, discourse), where they are (e.g., home, work; Stone et al., 1996), diurnal hormonal patterns (Adam et al., 2017), amongst many others.

Other studies demonstrate the "day-of-week" (DOW) effects, showing that mood, cognitions, and behaviors vary significantly across different weekdays (Csikszentmihalyi & Hunter, 2003; Suk et al., 2021). For instance, people report greater negative mood and lower positive mood on Monday (i.e., blue Monday), greater positive mood and reduced negative mood on Friday (i.e., Thank God It's Friday), and feel happier on the weekends than on the weekdays (Csikszentmihalyi & Hunter, 2003; Stone et al., 2012). Many work and leisure activities also show weekly patterns (Areni, 2008), including employee absenteeism (Dalton & Mesch, 1991), sleep behavior (Yang et al., 2001), work performance (Lamond, 2003), planning activities (Croft & Walker, 2001), food choice (Cullen et al., 2002), shopping (Hirsh et al., 1986) amongst many others. Together, these findings suggest that people's moods and mode of life vary by time of day and days of the week.

By definition, leisure guilt may arise when people are having leisure time. Thus, it stands to reason that feelings of leisure guilt should be closely tied to the frequency and amount of leisure time. National surveys showed that Americans have more leisure time on the weekend (6.59 hours) than on the weekdays (4.73 hours; U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2021). As people have more leisure time on the weekends, it is possible that they may feel greater leisure guilt during the weekends due to extended leisure time. On the other hand, weekends are regarded by most people as a time to refresh from work, spend time with family and friends, and engage in leisurely activities. Given this prevalent social norm, people may not feel much leisure guilt during the weekends despite the longer leisure time. I sought to examine how leisure (vs. productive) time and leisure guilt vary across the time of the day and the days of the week.

Weekly patterns of Leisure (vs. Productive) time and Leisure guilt. Below in Table 4 includes the percentage of responding as Leisurely (vs. Productive) for their current activity, and among the leisurely reports (n = 6,497), the percentage of feeling leisure guilt, and the number of reports across the days of the week. See Figure 13 to examine the pattern.

Day	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat	Sun
% of Leisurely time	53.40%	50.16%	50.39%	49.95%	52.93%	69.61%	70.78%
Number of reports	1,586	1,559	1,544	917	1,914	1,652	1,636
% of Leisure Guilt	10.52%	9.20%	13.24%	9.12%	11.62%	10.68%	10.47%
Number of reports	1,160	1,120	1,088	658	1,411	1,377	1,385

Table 4. *Percentage of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and percentage of feeling leisure guilt during leisure*

Figure 13. Percentages of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and leisure guilt during leisure across a week



In line with the fact that people have longer leisure time on the weekends than on weekdays, the percentage of leisurely (over productive) time was higher on the weekend than on the weekdays. Among the weekdays, Monday and Friday showed the highest percentage of leisure time.

Interestingly, when examining the prevalence of leisure guilt, the level of leisure guilt during the weekends was neither noticeably higher nor lower than that of the weekdays, despite the extended leisure time on weekends or the cultural norm surrounding relaxing weekends.

Another notable pattern is that there seems to be a spike in leisure guilt on Wednesday. Wednesday is in the middle of the work week, and is often considered by many as a day that is difficult to stay productive or focused ("Hump day"). Thus, it is interesting that leisure guilt peaks on Wednesday, calling for future investigation into the phenomenon of "(Leisure) Guilty Wednesday." *Daily patterns of Leisure (vs. Productive) time and leisure guilt.* Table 5 below contains the percentage of responding as Leisurely (vs. Productive) for the current activity, and among the leisurely reports (n = 6,497), the percentage of feeling leisure guilt, and the number of reports across the time of the day. Figure 14 shows the daily patterns.

Time	6am	7am	8am	9am	10am	11am
% of Leisurely time	83.0%	89.8%	75.0%	80.0%	64.3%	54.5%
Number of reports	253	59	20	10	14	11
% of Leisure Guilt	6.7%	7.5%	13.3%	25.0%	11.1%	50.0%
Number of reports	210	53	15	8	9	6
	12pm	1pm	2pm	3pm	4pm	5pm
% of Leisure time	30.8%	55.0%	40.6%	44.4%	44.2%	44.4%
Number of reports	13	20	32	347	561	617
% of Leisurely Guilt	0.0%	0.0%	23.1%	15.6%	18.2%	23.4%
Number of reports	4	11	13	154	247	273
	6pm	7pm	8pm	9pm	10pm	11pm
% of Leisurely time	45.9%	44.3%	46.2%	44.3%	50.6%	55.0%
Number of reports	857	892	902	899	876	941
% of Leisure Guilt	20.4%	21.2%	20.0%	16.6%	16.0%	15.7%
Number of reports	392	392	415	397	438	517
	12am	1am	2am	3am	4am	5am
% of Leisurely time	61.3%	69.1%	71.7%	78.4%	76.2%	82.6%
Number of reports	801	901	732	866	558	265
% of Leisure Guilt	14.2%	12.4%	8.0%	10.0%	8.0%	6.9%
Number of reports	487	615	522	677	424	218

Table 5. *Percentages of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and leisure guilt during leisure across a day*



Figure 14. Percentages of current time use (leisurely vs. productive) and leisure guilt during leisure during a day

Examining the number of reports, it is noteworthy that a large proportion of reports were collected during time outside the usual work hours (9 am to 5 pm) and the commuting time to and from work. It seems that many of the reports were collected after work, especially between the afternoon and early morning (from 3 pm to 7 am). This may be partly due to because participants were able to take the surveys in addition to the six ESMira notifications they receive during the day (9 am to 10 pm).

One note of caution in the interpretation of the leisure guilt pattern is that there were considerably fewer reports collected around 8 am to 2 pm. In general, people seem to spend time most leisurely during late night to early morning (around 1 am to 8 am) but feel the lowest level of leisure guilt. This range of time seems to coincide with the normative sleep schedule (Ohayon et al., 2004)—suggesting the possibility that when people are in bed during the normative sleeping hours, they are less likely to feel leisure guilt. Another interesting explanation for this pattern—low leisure guilt during the night-early morning—would be that leisure guilt may relate to circadian rhythms. Research finds that for most living organisms, their psychological, physical, and behavioral processes naturally respond to light and dark (Panda et al., 2002; Vitaterna et al., 2001). This biological clock influences various human functioning and behaviors, including hormone release, eating, digestion, sleep, alertness, and pain, among many others (Panda et al., 2002; Reppert & Weaver, 2001). Therefore, in future research, it will be interesting to apply different levels of lenses (e.g., psychosocial, biological) to investigate how leisure guilt pans out across different times of the day.

3. Who is more susceptible to feeling leisure guilt?

I investigated individual and demographic factors that could make people prone to feel leisure guilt. In particular, Study 2b findings revealed that status anxiety was positively associated with leisure guilt, such that the higher status anxiety people have, the more they feel leisure guilt. Study 2a findings showed that the level of leisure guilt differs based on various demographics (e.g., age, income, ethnicity, work status). Based on these results, I tested whether status anxiety and basic demographic factors (gender, age, household income, subjective SES, ethnicity, and work status) predicted feeling leisure guilt during leisure in daily life.

Status anxiety. Replicating Study 2b, feeling greater anxiety about one's socioeconomic standing in society was associated with greater likelihood of feeling leisure guilt during leisure [coefficient = 0.04, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (0.02, 0.05), df = 293.84, t = 6.11, p < .001]. And this effect held significant when accounting for various demographic factors (i.e., subjective SES, household income, age, gender, race), coefficient = 0.02, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (0.01, 0.03), df = 214.84, t = 2.49, p = .014. Furthermore, in line with the effects of leisure guilt, status anxiety was associated with reduced enjoyment of leisurely moments [coefficient = -0.15, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.19, -0.11), df = 162.14, t = -7.11, p < .001], less feeling good about the current time use [coefficient = -0.18, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.23, -0.14), df = 173.71, t = -7.70, p < .001], feeling worse about the current time use [coefficient = 0.18, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (0.14, 0.22), df = 300.19,

t = 9.65, p < .001], and lower self-worth [coefficient = -0.21, SE = 0.03, 95% CI (-0.26, -0.16), df = 299.43, t = -8.47, p < .001]. However, unlike leisure guilt, status anxiety did not predict the amount of leisurely (versus productive) time [coefficient = 0.01, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.01, 0.02), df = 287.13, t = 0.94, p = .35], nor did it predict greater willingness to engage in productive activity next when currently in leisure [coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.03, 0.004), df = 284.90, t = -1.50, p = .13].

Gender. Gender (female: 1, male: 0) was not associated with the amount of time spent leisurely (vs. productively), coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.05, 0.03), df = 237.50, t = -0.67, p = .50]. Females reported a greater tendency to feel leisure guilt in general than males when measured on the Leisure Guilt Scale (r = .27, p < .001), and they indeed felt leisure guilt more frequently during leisure, coefficient = 0.08, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (0.04, 0.13), df = 216.64, t = 3.90, p < .001].

Age. Age did not predict the amount of time spent leisurely (vs. productively), coefficient = -0.001, *SE* = 0.001, 95% CI (-0.003, 0.000), *df* = 282.12, *t* = -1.44, *p* = .15]. Age was negatively correlated with people's tendency to feel leisure (r = -.27, p < .001). Confirming this, older people felt less leisure guilt relative to younger people during leisure, coefficient = -0.002, *SE* = 0.001, 95% CI (-0.004, -.001), *df* = 65.01, *t* = -2.51, *p* = .015].

Household income. Household income was negatively associated with the amount of time spent leisurely (vs. productively), coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.004, 95% CI (-0.02, -.000), df = 265.42, t = -2.06, p = .04]. Household income was not significantly correlated with levels of leisure guilt measured on the Leisure Guilt Scale (r = -.08, p = .21), but it did negatively predict the frequency of leisure guilt during leisure in daily life. People who have high household
income were less likely to feel leisure guilt during leisurely moments, coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.004, 95% CI (-0.02, -.003), df = 175.61, t = -2.65, p = .009].

Subjective SES. Subjective SES was negatively linked to the amount of time spent leisurely (vs. productively), coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.02, -.003), df = 295.73, t = -2.52, p = .012]. Unlike Study 2a findings, here in Study 3, subjective SES was significantly correlated with leisure guilt tendency (r = -.14, p = .01). Similar to household income, subjective SES negatively predicted experienced leisure guilt, such that those higher in SES tend to feel it less during leisure, coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.03, -.001), df = 288.64, t = -2.15, p = .033].

Ethnicity. Study 2a findings showed that Asians reported greater levels of leisure guilt relative to other ethnicities. However, in Study 3, Asians did not show higher leisure guilt relative to other ethnic groups (r = -.02, p = .76), and did not feel leisure guilt more frequently during leisure, coefficient = -0.003, SE = 0.04, 95% CI (-0.08, 0.07), df = 22.86, t = -0.08, p = .94]. Also, compared with other ethnic groups, Asians did not differ in their amount of leisurely over productive time, coefficient = -0.03, SE = 0.04, 95% CI (-0.10, 0.04), df = 21.03, t = -0.77, p = .45].

Work status. Studies 1b and 2a showed that students showed significantly higher levels of leisure guilt tendency than the general public. Indeed, also in Study 3, students reported higher leisure guilt tendencies relative to other work status groups (e.g., employed full time, employed part-time, unemployed looking for job; r = .19, p < .001). The effect of student membership on leisure guilt tendency was significant after controlling for age (b = 1.10, SE = 0.98, $\beta = .15$, p = .002), suggesting that the effect may largely be driven by the student membership than age (b = -.002, SE = 0.001, $\beta = -.09$, p = .06). Likewise, compared to other work status groups, students

were more likely to have felt leisure guilt during the daily leisure moments, coefficient = 0.09, SE = 0.04, 95% CI (0.003, 0.18), df = 277.31, t = 2.03, p = .04. However, students did not differ in the amount of time spent leisurely compared with other work status groups, coefficient = 0.02, SE = 0.04, 95% CI (-0.05, 0.10), df = 278.14, t = 0.62, p = .53].

Together, these findings suggest that the tendency to experience leisure guilt during leisure may significantly vary across individual and demographic factors. Given the downstream consequences of leisure guilt on psychological and physical well-being (Study 2b), it will be important to investigate the risk factors for leisure guilt, and how to address them. Furthermore, given the differences in the level of leisure guilt across various demographics, I expect future research across multiple disciplines (e.g., psychology, sociology, education, health science) can build upon these findings in meaningful ways.

4. What are the consequences of feeling leisure guilt?

What are the consequences of feeling leisure guilt while engaging in leisure? Studies 1a-2b finds that people with high leisure guilt are more likely to avoid having leisure time (Studies 2a-2b), and when they do engage in leisure activities that make them happy, they tend to feel guilty at the same time (Studies 1a-1b), and they derive less enjoyment from daily leisure activities (Studies 2b). Based on this, I hypothesized that feeling leisure guilt in vivo would predict lower enjoyment of the current activity and feeling less positive and more negative about spending time on the current activity.

Furthermore, past research on the emotion of guilt sets the stage for additional side effects of feeling leisure guilt. Research on guilt finds that guilt is one of the self-conscious emotions that entails negative self-reflection and self-evaluation (Tangney et al., 2007), and that arises when one's behavior falls short of personal or societal standards (Amodio et al., 2007).

When there is an opportunity to amend the wrong, guilt often serves as a motivator for reparatory behaviors (Amodio et al., 2007; Baumeister et al., 1995). Applying these functions of the emotion of guilt to leisure guilt, I hypothesized that feeling leisure guilt during leisure would be associated with lower self-worth. Furthermore, as people have subsequent time to amend their "wrong" (in this case, having spent time on leisure), I predicted that feeling leisure guilt (vs. not feeling leisure guilt) during leisure would lead to a greater likelihood of spending subsequent time productively.

Analyses and Results

Global happiness. First, I ran a random-intercept, random-slope multilevel model to test whether feeling leisure guilt predicts global happiness. When people are engaging in leisure, feeling leisure guilt was associated with reduced happiness [coefficient = -1.02, *SE* = 0.08, 95% CI (-1.18, -0.86), *df* = 185, *t* = -12.6, *p* < .001], which replicates Study 2b results.

Enjoyment. To test how leisure guilt shapes enjoyment, a random-intercept, randomslope multilevel model was calculated. As theorized, when spending time on leisure, feeling leisure guilt was associated with lower enjoyment of the current activity [coefficient = -0.72, SE = 0.05, 95% CI (-0.82, -0.63), df = 187, t = -14.6, p < .001], replicating the findings of Study 2b.

Feeling good. I conducted a multilevel model with random-intercept and random-slope to test the effects of leisure guilt on positive affect. In line with my prediction, feeling leisure guilt was associated with reduced feeling good about spending time on the current activity [coefficient = -1.16, SE = 0.06, 95% CI (-1.27, -1.05), df = 194, t = -20.6, p < .001].

Feeling bad. A multilevel model with random-intercept and random-slope was fitted to test the effects of leisure guilt on negative affect. As predicted, during leisure, feeling leisure

guilt was linked to greater negative feelings about spending time on the current activity [coefficient = 1.55, SE = 0.06, 95% CI (1.44, 1.66), df = 176, t = 28.4, p < .001].

Self-worth. I performed a multilevel model with random-intercept and random-slope to examine if leisure guilt predicts reduced self-worth. As predicted, when people felt leisure guilt during leisure, they reported lower self-worth [coefficient = -1.01, *SE* = 0.05, 95% CI (-1.10, -0.92), *df* = 181, *t* = -21.5, *p* < .001].

Subsequent time use (self-report and actual). A random-intercept and random-slope multilevel model was calculated to examine how leisure guilt shapes subsequent time use. As hypothesized, feeling leisure guilt was associated with greater likelihood of reporting that they will engage in productive (over leisurely) activities for their subsequent time use [coefficient = -0.30, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.34, -0.25), df = 164, t = -13.3, p < .001]. However, these findings rely on the self-report measure (i.e., "When you are done with the current activity, what are you planning on doing next? Is what you are going to do next...:" Options: Productive or Leisurely) and thus, may not comport with actual behaviors. Does feeling leisure guilt during leisure associated with *actual* subsequent productive time use?

To investigate whether feeling leisure guilt predicts the likelihood of at least spending one time productively later that day, I ran logistic multilevel regression analyses (with logit links) following the procedures of past research (Hofmann et al., 2014). Consistent with the selfreport findings, previously feeling leisure guilt (vs. no leisure guilt) during leisurely moments was associated with a greater likelihood of spending time productively at least once later that day $(B_{log} = 0.21, SE = 0.07, p = .005).$

Overall, these findings were in line with my predictions: feeling leisure guilt was linked to lower happiness and less enjoyment of current leisurely moments, greater negative affect and less positive affect for the current time use, lower self-worth, and greater likelihood of spending subsequent time productively.

5. How do people with high leisure guilt feel when spending time leisurely vs. productively?

As detailed above, findings show that feeling leisure guilt during leisure was associated with lower happiness, poorer leisure experience, and higher preoccupations with spending time productively for the rest of the day.

Here, I aimed to investigate the individual differences in the tendencies to feel leisure guilt (i.e., trait leisure guilt). I examined 1) whether the negative impacts of (state) leisure guilt would be intensified for individuals with high leisure guilt (trait). In addition, I tested 2) whether people high in leisure guilt indeed spend less time on leisure and more time productively, and 3) whether they are actually more productive. Lastly, I tested 4) whether spending time *productively* had positive impacts on people with high leisure guilt.

Results

Do people with high leisure guilt spend time less leisurely (and more productively)?

People high in leisure guilt reported lower overall happiness [coefficient = -0.21, SE = 0.05, 95% CI (-0.30, -0.11), df = 213, t = -4.19, p < .001]. Results of the multilevel model with random intercept and slope reveal that the higher leisure guilt people reported, the more they spent time productively over leisurely [coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.02, -0.004), df = 201, t = -2.73, p < .001]. These results were in line with Study 2a findings that high leisure guilt was associated with greater willingness to spend time on work and less time on leisure.

Are people with high leisure guilt actually more productive? To estimate the level of actual productivity of participants, I used the number of daily surveys completed as an index of productivity. This is because participants were told at the beginning of the study that the more

daily surveys they completed, the bigger bonus they would receive. Thus, I used the number of completed surveys as an index of productivity (M = 41.21, SD = 9.82).

Interestingly, leisure guilt did not predict greater productivity (b = .17, SE = 0.36, $\beta = .03$, p = .63), suggesting that even though people high in leisure guilt are concerned with productivity, this may not directly translate into actual outcomes or productivity—at least within this study context. However, given that the number of completed surveys was an indirect indicator of productivity, it will be important to reexamine the relation between leisure guilt and productivity using improved measures in future investigations.

During leisurely times. Leisure guilt tendency did not predict whether people were spending leisure time alone or with others [coefficient = -0.006, SE = 0.008, 95% CI (-0.02, 0.01), df = 170, t = -0.73, p = .47].

As predicted, when spending time leisurely, higher (trait) leisure guilt was associated with greater likelihood of feeling (state) leisure guilt [coefficient = 0.05, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (0.04, 0.06), df = 235, t = 9.84, p < .001], lower enjoyment of the current activity [coefficient = -0.08, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.11, -0.04), df = 301, t = -3.78, p < .001], reduced positive affect [coefficient = -0.13, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.17, -0.08), df = 203, t = -5.74, p < .001], higher negative affect [coefficient = 0.17, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (0.14, 0.20), df = 310, t = 10.1, p < .001], lower self-worth [coefficient = -0.15, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.20, -0.10), df = 204, t = -6.23, p< .001], and greater willingness to spend time productively for the next activity [coefficient = -0.04, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.06, -0.02), df = 160, t = -4.91, p < .001]. These patterns of findings remain robust when controlling for covariates, including guilt-proneness, age, gender, ethnicity, household income, education level, and subjective socioeconomic status.

During productive times. Then, would spending time productively make people with high leisure guilt feel better? When people with high leisure guilt were spending time productively, they did not report lower enjoyment [coefficient = -0.04, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (-0.09, 0.01), df = 179, t = -1.66, p = .10] and did not feel better about spending time on the current activity [coefficient = -0.01, SE = 0.03, 95% CI (-0.06, 0.04), df = 201, t = -0.31, p = .76]. Also, higher trait leisure guilt was associated with greater negative feelings about spending time on the current activity [coefficient = 0.06, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (0.03, 0.10), df = 294, t = 3.67, p < .001], lower self-worth [coefficient = -0.07, SE = 0.03, 95% CI (-0.12, -0.02), df = 200, t = -2.69, p = .008], but did not predict willingness to engaging in productive activity next [coefficient = -0.004, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.02, 0.01), df = 181, t = -0.44, p = .66]. When accounting for relevant covariates (guilt-proneness, age, gender, ethnicity, household income, education level, subjective socioeconomic status), leisure guilt no longer predicted self-worth (p = .30) but was still associated with feeling bad about spending time on the current activity [coefficient = 0.08, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (0.03, 0.12), df = 195, t = 3.16, p = .002]. These findings suggest that spending time productively did not particularly make people high in leisure guilt feel good or enjoy the activity.

Leisure guilt and subsequent productive time use. Would people with high leisure guilt tendencies be more likely to spend time productively next after they engage in leisure? Results of logistic multilevel analyses revealed that the interaction between trait leisure guilt and current leisurely (vs. productive) time use was not significant (p = .62). However, the main effects of trait leisure guilt and current leisurely time use were both significant, such that trait leisure guilt predicted greater likelihood of productive time use later ($B_{log} = 0.34$, SE = 0.09, p < .001), and so did current leisurely time use ($B_{log} = 0.21$, SE = 0.06, p < .001). Next, I tested whether trait

leisure guilt moderates the link between state leisure guilt and subsequent productive time use. Similarly, the interaction between trait leisure guilt and state leisure guilt was non-significant, p = .31. Examining the main effects, higher trait leisure guilt was associated with greater probabilities of productive time use later ($B_{log} = 0.35$, SE = 0.09, p < .001), whereas state leisure guilt marginally predicted subsequent productive time use ($B_{log} = 0.31$, SE = 0.17, p = .07).

These results were in line with my predictions that people high in leisure guilt would be more likely to spend time productively after leisure, as a way to assuage their guilty feelings by reparative time use. Interestingly, however, the interaction effects between trait leisure guilt and current time use on leisure guilt were non-significant. Perhaps these results were confounded by other factors, such as types of leisure activities (e.g., solo vs. with others) or time spent on leisure activities. Future investigations will be needed to reexamine the moderating effect of trait leisure guilt.

Productive time use by "working" or other general activities. As shown in Figure 11, perceiving time being spent as productive could be associated with vastly different kinds of activities, ranging from Working to Doing housework and Taking care of children. Therefore, I next tested whether the type of productive activities would create a divergent pattern. In particular, I focused on whether the activity that was directly related to economic output (i.e., Working) would influence the results. I was interested in testing whether people high in leisure guilt would feel good about the current use of time when spending time "working," and not productive activities in general (e.g., housework). But I had no strong a priori predictions.

I extracted the data for "working" using the current activity variable ("What are you doing right now?"). If the option "working" was solely chosen or chosen with other options (e.g.,

Working and Home-computer), I coded it as 1, and responses that did not contain the option Working were coded as 0. [Working: 23.4% (n = 2,689), Non-working: 76.6% (n = 8,798)].

Spending time productively by "working" showed a similar trend to that of general productive activities. Even when being productive by "working," people high in leisure guilt felt bad about the current time use [coefficient = 0.07, SE = 0.02, 95% CI (0.03, 0.12), df = 261.24, t = 3.20, p = .002] and showed lower self-worth [coefficient = -0.06, SE = 0.03, 95% CI (-0.11, - 0.002), df = 170.39, t = -2.02, p = .045]. Similarly, leisure guilt did not predict enjoyment [coefficient = -0.03, SE = 0.03, 95% CI (-0.08, 0.03), df = 160.84, t = -0.97, p = .33], feeling good about the current time use [coefficient = 0.003, SE = 0.03, 95% CI (-0.06, 0.06), df = 175.63, t = 0.09, p = .93], and willingness to engaging in productive activity next [coefficient = -0.004, SE = 0.01, 95% CI (-0.02, 0.01), df = 208.74, t = -0.45, p = .66].

These findings imply that the types of productive activities did not significantly influence how people with high leisure guilt feel and think during productive time use. Whether the high leisure guilt people were working or engaging in other productive activities, they still feel bad about the current use of time and are less satisfied with themselves. However, at the very least, currently spending time productively seems to help them avoid feelings of (leisure) guilt, which in turn, assuages the preoccupations that they *should* spend time productively next.

General Discussion

Leisure time is indispensable. A rich body of literature shows that having quality leisure time is pivotal to psychological and physical well-being, whereas lack of leisure is detrimental to health, well-being, productivity, and overall human functioning (Derks et al., 2015; Kuykendall et al., 2015; Sonnentag, 2012). Given the crucial role of leisure in shaping our daily lives, it is important that we understand attitudes or values that undermine the quality and quantity of leisure experience.

In the current dissertation, I developed a novel psychological construct—leisure guilt which refers to a state or feeling of guilt, anxiety, or distress for spending time leisurely instead of productively. Across five studies, I investigated how leisure guilt relates to how people think, feel, and behave during their leisure time. Specifically, I investigated whether people with higher leisure guilt were more likely to avoid having leisure time. And when they did engage in leisure, I examined whether people high in leisure guilt would derive less enjoyment from the leisurely moments, feel worse about themselves for spending time on leisure, and whether they attempt to compensate for having leisure time by spending time productively next.

To examine the phenomenon of leisure guilt, in Study 1a (general adult sample) and Study 1b (college sample), I first started by examining what leisure activities make people happy and/or guilty by using Natural Language Processing techniques. Results of text analyses indicated that there was a significant overlap between leisure activities that make people happy (e.g., video games, watching TV, watching movies) and activities that make people feel guilty for wasting time (e.g., video games, watching TV, social media). Unexpectedly, a considerable proportion of participants reported overlapping activities for happy and guilty leisure activities (Study 1a adult sample: 25% overlap, Study 1b college sample: 36.6% overlap). In addition, people who were high in leisure guilt were more likely to show an overlap between happy and guilty activities, suggesting the possibility that they may be more prone to feeling leisure guilt while engaging in activities they enjoy.

In Study 2a, I developed a measurement—the Leisure Guilt Scale—to assess the degree to which individuals feel guilty for spending time leisurely instead of productively. The Leisure

Guilt Scale consists of 4 items (e.g., "I feel guilty when I'm spending time on leisure rather than work") and showed good psychometric properties ($\alpha = .93$). With the Leisure Guilt Scale, I examined how leisure guilt relates to ideal time use and time spent on leisure. As predicted, higher leisure guilt was associated with greater willingness to reduce one's leisure time, and spend more time on paid work. Contrary to my predictions, however, leisure guilt was not linked to the amount of daily leisure time. These findings suggest that people high in leisure guilt wish to spend their time more productively and less leisurely, but it may not necessarily predict the amount of leisure time.

Extending the findings from Study 2a, in Study 2b, I demonstrated the discriminant validity of the Leisure Guilt Scale by showing that leisure guilt predicted lower enjoyment of recalled last leisure experience and higher tendency to avoid leisure, above and beyond relevant factors (i.e., guilt-proneness, leisure ethic, protestant work ethic, the Big Five personality factors). In addition, I examined potential antecedents and consequences of leisure guilt, and found that feeling anxious about one's socioeconomic standing in society (i.e., status anxiety) positively predicted leisure guilt, which in turn was associated with worsened psychological (stress, anxiety, subjective well-being) and physical (self-rated health) well-being.

Lastly, in Study 3, using the Experience Sampling Method (ESM), I investigated how leisure guilt plays out in people's everyday lives. ESM findings demonstrated that, overall, people reported spending time more leisurely (57.1%) than productively (42.9%) and reported greater happiness during leisure time than productive time. Across the reports collected during leisurely moments, 14.3% indicated feeling leisure guilt, while 85.7% did not. In particular, when people were having leisurely time with others as opposed to having solo leisure time, it was associated with reduced likelihood of feeling leisure guilt. Furthermore, results indicated

that the tendency to feel leisure guilt during leisure significantly differs across individual and demographic factors, replicating Study 2a findings. For instance, people who were worried and preoccupied with their current socioeconomic standing in society (status anxiety) felt greater leisure guilt during leisurely moments, and so did younger people, females, students, and people with lower household income and subjective SES.

Turning to the central hypotheses guiding this investigation, ESM findings showed that feeling momentary leisure guilt during leisure was associated with reduced enjoyment of the current leisurely moments. Also, leisure guilt was related to greater negative affect and reduced positive affect for spending time on the current activity, lower self-worth, and higher willingness to spend time productively next. These findings were in line with Study 2b findings which showed that the tendency to feel leisure guilt was associated with reduced enjoyment for the last leisure experience people had.

Lastly, I examined how the dispositional tendency to experience leisure guilt relates to how people spend their time (leisurely vs. productively) and how they feel about their time use. Corroborating Study 2b results on the positive relationship between leisure guilt and leisure avoidance, ESM results showed that the higher leisure guilt people reported, the more they spent time productively over leisurely. In line with my predictions, when people with high leisure guilt were engaging in leisure, they reported greater likelihood of feeling (state) leisure guilt during leisure, greater negative affect and reduced positive affect for spending time on the current activity, lower self-worth, and higher willingness to spend time productively next—suggesting that people high in leisure guilt enjoy their leisure less, and feel bad about engaging in it.

I further examined if people with high leisure guilt report more enjoyment and positivity when engaging in productive activities. Interestingly, the answer seems to be *no*. Even when

spending time productively, those high in trait leisure guilt reported greater negative feelings about spending time on the current activity and lower self-worth. And this trend did not significantly differ whether they were spending time productively by working or by engaging in other productive activities (e.g., household work). However, currently engaging in productive activities did not predict productive time use next. This suggests that even though spending time productively may not boost current enjoyment or positive feelings about the activity, it at least helps people to feel *less* compelled to spend time productively next.

Across diverse methodologies and samples, I find converging evidence that leisure guilt is a prevalent psychological phenomenon and a robust predictor of important psychosocial outcomes, ranging from leisure experience to well-being and time use.

Limitations and Future Directions

The current research has several limitations that call for future investigation.

Causality. It is important to note that although the findings across the five studies show overall converging results that leisure guilt was associated with reduced enjoyment and negative feelings during leisure, they are correlational results and thus do not provide insight into causality. For example, though status anxiety was a specific predictor of leisure guilt, I cannot ascertain if it is indeed, as I have theorized, a precursor of leisure guilt. It will be important to test in future studies to examine the causal effect by manipulating status anxiety, and test whether status anxiety increases leisure guilt. Further, I also found that leisure guilt was associated with lower enjoyment of leisure, greater negative feelings about oneself, and the current time use. But these results, too, are correlational. To confirm whether leisure guilt negatively impacts leisure experience, it will be important to develop experimental designs that manipulate leisure guilt, and verify whether leisure guilt has causal impacts on the quality and

quantity of leisure experience. One example study could be to manipulate leisure guilt by randomly assigning participants to write about either a recent leisure time in which they felt leisure guilt (leisure guilt condition) or just a recent leisure experience (control condition). I predict that participants who were induced to recall a leisure guilt experience (vs. neutral leisure experience) will show lower enjoyment of the leisurely moments and greater negative feelings about themselves and the time use.

Cultural variations. In the current research, participants exclusively consisted of adults from the United States. The United States is a society where hard work, individual effort, and work ethic are highly cherished and valued (Celniker et al., 2023; Gao, 2015). However, not all cultures "live to work." For example, some countries in Europe (e.g., Spain, France, and Italy) are known for their emphasis on leisure and relaxing lifestyles (Samuel, 2022). Recently, Spain was the first country to launch a national trial of a 4-day work week (Abend, 2021), and Italy and France have one of the best work-life balance among developed countries (OECD, 2020). These cultural differences in how society places value on work and leisure were borne out by some research. A study found that U.S. participants inferred higher status from targets who signaled busyness and overwork—whereas Italian participants inferred lower status from targets' signals of busyness, instead viewing signs of leisurely lifestyle as a marker of high status (Bellezza et al., 2016). Given these cultural variations in views on leisure and work, I expect that people who live in cultures where leisure is often more prioritized above work may experience leisure guilt to a lesser degree in their daily life relative to those living in cultures where hard work and productivity are deemed virtuous (Gao, 2015). Examining the cultural generalizability and specificity of the impacts of leisure guilt will be an important next step. For example, future research can recruit American and French participants, and investigate whether the relationships

between leisure guilt and downstream consequences are stronger for Americans relative to French.

Furthermore, research on mixed emotions (Larsen & McGraw, 2011) suggests another avenue for future research on leisure guilt. By definition, leisure guilt could be categorized as a type of mixed emotion (e.g., bittersweet, love-hate, happiness-sadness) as guilt (negative) may arise while engaging in enjoyable (positive) leisurely moments. Indeed, in Studies 1a and 1b, substantial proportions of participants (up to 36%) reported that leisure activities that make them feel the most happy are also their sources of guilt for wasting time. This suggests that people enjoy leisure but also can feel bad about it, like eating pizza on a diet is enjoyable but also feel bad while doing so. Research finds that this complexity of emotional experience may vary by culture. Findings indicate that cultural contexts play an important role in shaping emotional complexity, such that East Asians in general were more comfortable with mixed emotions than Americans (Schimmack et al., 2002; Williams & Aaker, 2002) due to the cultural background of Buddhism philosophies, dialectical thinking style, and holistic thinking style (Hong & Lee, 2010; Schimmack et al., 2002; Williams & Aaker, 2002). Building upon these findings, future research should investigate how cultural variations in emotional complexity may influence people's proneness to experience leisure guilt.

Measurements. Another limitation of the current research is that I only measured leisure guilt using self-report. Therefore, I cannot ascertain if I was measuring individuals' social values as opposed to an actual emotional experience of leisure guilt. Are people actually feeling leisure guilt or just saying they do? Perhaps one way to verify the experience of leisure guilt is to observe the neurobiological underpinnings of leisure guilt. Research using functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) finds that guilt is associated with activations in the regions of the

right orbitofrontal cortex and paracingulate dorsomedial prefrontal cortex (Wagner et al., 2011). Given that I theorize that leisure guilt would arise when people feel guilty for spending time leisurely, I expect similar brain regions activated for guilt will also be the case for leisure guilt. Examining the neural correlates would strengthen the research on leisure guilt by providing strong evidence of the construct. Furthermore, neurobiological research can also examine leisure guilt in the context of mixed emotions, such as whether leisure guilt during leisure will be associated with simultaneous activations in brain regions for guilt and enjoyment (orbitofrontal cortex; Berridge & Kringelbach, 2015).

Productive use of time: specific to work or general productive activities? Currently, the Leisure Guilt Scale items specifically tap how guilty or bad people feel when engaging in leisure instead of "work" (e.g., I feel guilty when I'm spending time on leisure rather than *work*). However, Study 3 findings indicated that people higher in leisure guilt reported feeling worse about themselves when they were spending time "working" and also when engaging in other general productive, "Non-working" activities (e.g., household work). This suggests that leisure guilt may not strictly be limited to guilty feelings for not working *per se*, but perhaps non-productive use of time in general, which current Leisure Guilt Scale items may miss. Building on Study 3 findings, it may be worth making revisions to the current version of the Leisure Guilt Scale items, such that they could capture broader productive use of time as opposed to specific to the work component (e.g., I feel guilty when I'm spending time leisurely rather than *productively*).

Amount of time use. Although I measured participants' estimates of how many hours of daily leisure time they have, how they feel about their amount of leisure time (Studies 1a), their current use of time (i.e., leisurely or productively) and subsequent time use after leisure (Study

3), this information may not give an accurate picture of *how much time* people are spending on each of their daily activities. To further understand how leisure guilt relates to actual time use every day, future investigations may employ the Daily Reconstruction Method (Kahneman et al., 2004), which assesses how people spend their time on each of their daily activities and how they feel and think about those daily activities.

Less enjoyment or less enjoyable activities? Current findings provide converging evidence that leisure guilt is negatively associated with enjoyment. People with high leisure guilt tendencies reported reduced enjoyment of their recent leisure experiences (Studies 2a and 2b), and currently feeling leisure guilt (state leisure guilt) was associated with lower enjoyment of the current leisurely moments (Study 3). However, it is unclear whether people high in leisure guilt derive less enjoyment from the leisurely moments or they *choose* to engage in activities that may be less enjoyable. For example, do people higher in leisure guilt feel less enjoyment relative to those lower in leisure guilt when playing the same video games? Or do people high in leisure guilt choose to engage in leisure activities that are inherently less enjoyable and perhaps more productive (e.g., learning foreign languages; Keinan & Kivetz, 2011)? It will be important for future research to investigate and tease apart these different explanations.

COVID-19 pandemic. It is important to note that the data collection for the current research occurred during the COVID-19 pandemic. Since its outbreak, the COVID-19 pandemic has significantly reshaped how people's every day looks like in terms of work and leisure. For many, the increased remote working blurred the boundaries between work and non-work time with frequent emails, online meetings, and messages—stretching working hours till later hours (Mitchell, 2022; Robinson, 2022). Changes have also been observed in daily leisure time. The average hours spent on leisure and sports activities increased from 4.99 hours in 2019 to 5.53

hours in 2020, with the greatest increases in time spent Watching Television (3.05 hours) and Playing games and computer use for leisure (0.62 hours; U.S. Bureau of Labor, 2021). As watching TV and playing games were the top two activities that elicit guilt (also happiness) for engaging in them, as shown in Studies 1a-1b, the inadvertent increases in available leisure time during the pandemic may have led people to feel leisure guilt more frequently. It will be meaningful to revisit the current findings in the future by looking at how leisure time and leisure guilt unfold without the presence of the pandemic.

Practical Implications

Given the novelty and practical implications of the construct of leisure guilt, I expect that the current research can set the stage for many future investigations across various disciplines.

Performance and productivity. Results from Studies 2a, 2b, and 3 showed converging evidence that people with high leisure guilt wish to avoid spending time on leisure (Studies 2a, 2b), and actually do spend time more productively over leisurely in daily life relative to those with lower leisure guilt (Study 3). However, would abstinence from leisure due to thoughts about work effectively translates to better performance or productivity? It is plausible that feeling guilty during leisure due to preoccupations with work may lead people to cut their leisure, and use this time to enhance their performance or productivity. On the other hand, research on workaholism suggests an opposite possibility. Prior works show that workaholics ("the compulsion or the uncontrollable need to work incessantly"; Oates, 1971) did not show better performance or productivity in the long run, due to their heightened daily emotional exhaustion and workload (Balducci et al., 2021; Xu et al., 2021). In a similar line, it is possible that leisure guilt may not directly translate to improved performance or productivity, especially in the long run. Indeed, this was the case in Study 3, where dispositional leisure guilt was not associated

with greater productivity (i.e., the number of surveys taken, though note that this was an indirect proxy of productivity). In future studies, it will be interesting to investigate the short- and long-term effects of leisure guilt on performance and productivity using improved measures and diverse methodologies (e.g., longitudinal, experimental designs). For instance, would leisure guilt function as a motivator for achieving short-term goals (e.g., completing assignments due tomorrow) but work as a hindrance for long-term goals (e.g., graduating summa cum laude) due to greater burnout or psychological distress?

Health outcomes and behaviors. Past findings showed that poor leisure experience and negative views of leisure were associated with worse health outcomes, such as lower happiness, depression, anxiety, and stress (Tonietto et al., 2021). Extending these findings, Studies 2b and 3 findings demonstrate that feeling guilty for leisure due to thoughts about work predicted worse mental and physical health. It will be important to examine further how leisure guilt impacts various mental and physical health, in particular, among those who are susceptible to feeling leisure guilt as documented in Studies 2a and 3 (e.g., students, females, lower SES).

Furthermore, past works find that people who are highly preoccupied and obsessed with work showed poorer health behaviors, such as insufficient sleep and physical inactivity (Ng et al., 2007; Sussman, 2012). Likewise, as leisure guilt is associated with the pursuit of productivity, it is possible that it could undermine health-seeking behaviors. Indeed, ongoing research finds that leisure guilt predicted poor sleep quality, which in turn, was associated with worsened psychological and physical health (Koo & Götz, *in preparation*). Future research is needed on how leisure guilt can influence various health behaviors and outcomes.

Moralization of effort. Research finds that effort is moralized. People infer higher morality from those who put in great efforts, even in situations where these extra efforts do not

translate to better quality or economic value (Celniker et al., 2023). These findings seem to be reflected in contemporary American society, where hard work is highly cherished, and people who put in the hard effort are lauded. Indeed, this moralization of effort may be driving the "Workism" culture in the United States—the belief that work is not only a means to an end but also the essence of one's identity and life purpose (Thompson, 2019). Perhaps moralizing hard work and effort is what drives people's productivity concerns (e.g., "I should be working and be productive all the time"), thereby leading to disregarding leisure. In future research, it will be interesting to examine how individual-level beliefs about hard work and effort (e.g., effort moralization) and societal-level conceptions of hard work (e.g., beliefs about meritocracy, Workism culture) shape concerns about productivity and leisure guilt.

Leisure guilt intervention. Given the current findings on the negative associations between leisure guilt and psychological, physical well-being, it will be crucial to develop an intervention program to combat leisure guilt. A large body of intervention research demonstrates that cognitive-behavioral therapy (CBT) is a gold standard of psychological treatment (David et al., 2018). Drawing from the CBT literature, shifting people's views on leisure by informing the substantial consequences of leisure (or lack thereof) may help reduce leisure guilt. I expect that a successful leisure guilt intervention program can be applied in various settings, including clinical, school, or managerial contexts, which can contribute to the betterment of individual- and societal- well-being by enabling people to enjoy guilt-free leisure.

Conclusion

Who does not want to stop and smell the roses once in a while, even in this increasingly busy, fast-paced world? The current investigation alludes to the possibility that feeling guilty for leisure may sap away our everyday enjoyment—making us unhappy, unhealthy, and obsessed

with productivity. Given the grave consequences, future investigations are needed to shed light on the psychological phenomenon of "leisure guilt."

References

- Abend, L. (2021, March 22). Will Spain's Four-Day Work Week Work?. *Time*. https://time.com/5948677/four-day-work-week-spain/
- Adam, E. K., Quinn, M. E., Tavernier, R., McQuillan, M. T., Dahlke, K. A., & Gilbert, K. E.
 (2017). Diurnal Cortisol Slopes and Mental and Physical Health Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, *83*, 25–41.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2017.05.018
- Alesina, A., Di Tella, R., & MacCulloch, R. (2004). Inequality and happiness: are Europeans and Americans different? *Journal of Public Economics*, 88(9-10), 2009–2042. doi:10.1016/j.jpubeco.2003.07.006
- Amodio, D. M., Devine, P. G., & Harmon-Jones, E. (2007). A Dynamic Model of Guilt: Implications for Motivation and Self-Regulation in the Context of Prejudice. *Psychological Science*, 18(6), 524–530. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2007.01933.x
- Areni, C. S. (2008). (Tell me why) I don't like Mondays: Does an overvaluation of future discretionary time underlie reported weekly mood cycles? *Cognition and Emotion*, 22(7), 1228–1252. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930701686107
- Argyle, M. (1996). The social psychology of leisure. New York: Penguin Books.
- Balatsky, G., & Diener, E. (1993). Subjective well-being among Russian students. Social Indicators Research, 28(3), 225-243.

- Balducci, C., Alessandri, G., Zaniboni, S., Avanzi, L., Borgogni, L., & Fraccaroli, F. (2021). The impact of workaholism on day-level workload and emotional exhaustion, and on longerterm job performance. *Work & Stress*, 35(1), 6–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678373.2020.1735569
- Baumeister, R. F., Stillwell, A. M., & Heatherton, T. F. (1995). Personal narratives about guilt:
 Role in action control and interpersonal relationships. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, *17*, 173–198. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15324834basp1701&2 10
- Bellezza, S., Paharia, N., & Keinan, A. (2016). Conspicuous Consumption of Time: When Busyness and Lack of Leisure Time Become a Status Symbol. *Journal of Consumer Research*, ucw076. https://doi.org/10.1093/jcr/ucw076
- Berridge, K. C., & Kringelbach, M. L. (2015). Pleasure Systems in the Brain. *Neuron*, 86(3), 646–664. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2015.02.018
- Bryant, F. B., & Veroff, J. (2007). *Savoring: A new model of positive experience*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Cacioppo, J. T., & Cacioppo, S. (2014). Social Relationships and Health: The Toxic Effects of Perceived Social Isolation. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 8(2), 58–72. https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12087
- CBS News (2018, May 22). "Can't stop: Most Americans work on vacation." *CBS News*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/most-americans-work-on-vacation/
- Celniker, J. B., Gregory, A., Koo, H. J., Piff, P. K., Ditto, P. H., & Shariff, A. F. (2023). The moralization of effort. *Journal of Experimental Psychology. General*, 152(1), 60–79. https://doi.org/10.1037/xge0001259

- Center for Economic and Policy Research. (2019, May 08). "No-Vacation Nation, Revised." *Center for Economic and Policy Rese*arch. https://cepr.net/images/stories/reports/novacation-nation-2019-05.pdf
- Cohen, S., Kamarck, T., & Mermelstein, R. (1983). A Global Measure of Perceived Stress. Journal of Health and Social Behavior, 24(4), 385–396. https://doi.org/10.2307/2136404

Cohen, T. R., Panter, A. T., & Turan, N. (2012). Guilt Proneness and Moral Character. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 21(5), 355–359. https://www.jstor.org/stable/44318608

- Cohen, T. R., Wolf, S. T., Panter, A. T., & Insko, C. A. (2011). Introducing the GASP scale: A new measure of guilt and shame proneness. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *100*, 947–966. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022641
- Costello, A. B., & Osborne, J. (2005). Best practices in exploratory factor analysis: Four recommendations for getting the most from your analysis. *Practical assessment, research, and evaluation, 10*(1), 7. https://doi.org/10.7275/jyj1-4868
- Crandall, R., & Slivken, K. (1980). Leisure attitudes and their management. In Iso-Ahola, S.
 (Ed.), *Social Psychological Perspectives on Leisure and Recreation* (pp. 261–284).
 Springfield, III: Charles C. Thomas.
- Crocker, J., Luhtanen, R., Cooper, M., & Bouvrette, A. (2003). Contingencies of Self-Worth in College Students: Theory and Measurement. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85, 894–908. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.85.5.894
- Crocker, J., & Wolfe, C. T. (2001). Contingencies of self-worth. *Psychological Review*, *108*(3), 593–623. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.108.3.593

- Croft, G. P., & Walker, A. E. (2001). Are the monday blues ail in the mind? The role of expectancy in the subjective experience of mood. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *31*(6), 1133–1145. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.2001.tb02666.x
- Csikszentmihalyi, M. (2014). Play and Intrinsic Rewards. In M. Csikszentmihalyi (Ed.), *Flow* and the Foundations of Positive Psychology: The Collected Works of Mihaly
 Csikszentmihalyi (pp. 135–153). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-9088-8_10
- Csikszentmihalyi, M., & Graef, R. (2014). The Experience of Freedom in Daily Life. In M.
 Csikszentmihalyi (Ed.), *Flow and the Foundations of Positive Psychology: The Collected Works of Mihaly Csikszentmihalyi* (pp. 55–67). Springer Netherlands.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-9088-8 4
- Csikszentmihalyi, M., & Hunter, J. (2003). Happiness in everyday life: The uses of experience sampling. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 4(2), 185–199. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1024409732742
- Csikszentmihalyi, M., & Larson, R. (2014). Validity and Reliability of the Experience-Sampling Method. In M. Csikszentmihalyi (Ed.), *Flow and the Foundations of Positive Psychology: The Collected Works of Mihaly Csikszentmihalyi* (pp. 35–54). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-9088-8_3
- Csikszentmihalyi, M., & Wong, M. M.-H. (2014). The Situational and Personal Correlates of Happiness: A Cross-National Comparison. In M. Csikszentmihalyi (Ed.), *Flow and the Foundations of Positive Psychology: The Collected Works of Mihaly Csikszentmihalyi* (pp. 69–88). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-9088-8_5

- Cullen, K. W., Lara, K. M., & Moor, C. de. (2002). Children's Dietary Fat Intake and Fat Practices Vary by Meal and Day. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 102(12), 1773–1778. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-8223(02)90380-9
- Dahl, D. W., Honea, H., & Manchanda, R. V. (2005). Three Rs of Interpersonal Consumer Guilt: Relationship, Reciprocity, Reparation. *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 15(4), 307–315. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327663jcp1504_5
- Dalton, D. R., & Mesch, D. J. (1991). On the extent and reduction of avoidable absenteeism: An assessment of absence policy provisions. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 76(6), 810–817. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.76.6.810
- David, D., Cristea, I., & Hofmann, S. G. (2018). Why Cognitive Behavioral Therapy Is the Current Gold Standard of Psychotherapy. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9, 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00004
- De Botton, A. (2008). Status anxiety. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Derks, D., & Bakker, A. B. (2014). Smartphone use, work-home interference, and burnout: A diary study on the role of recovery. *Applied Psychology*, *63*(3), 411-440.
- Derks, D., van Duin, D., Tims, M., & Bakker, A. B. (2015). Smartphone use and work-home interference: The moderating role of social norms and employee work engagement. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 88(1), 155-177.
- DeVoe, S. E., & House, J. (2012). Time, money, and happiness: How does putting a price on time affect our ability to smell the roses? *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 48(2), 466–474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2011.11.012

- DeVoe, S. E., & Pfeffer, J. (2007). When time is money: The effect of hourly payment on the evaluation of time. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 104(1), 1– 13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.obhdp.2006.05.003
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. *Psychological Bulletin*, 95, 542–575. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.95.3.542
- Diener, E., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., & Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. Journal of personality assessment, 49(1), 71-75.

Diener, E., Kanazawa, S., Suh, E. M., & Oishi, S. (2015). Why People Are in a Generally Good Mood. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 19(3), 235–256. https://doi.org/10.1177/1088868314544467

- Diener, E., Larsen, R. J., & Emmons, R. A. (1984). Person × Situation interactions: Choice of situations and congruence response models. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 47, 580–592. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.47.3.580
- Diener, E., Suh, E. M., Lucas, R. E., & Smith, H. L. (1999). Subjective well-being: Three decades of progress. *Psychological Bulletin*, 125, 276–302. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.125.2.276
- Diener, E., Wirtz, D., Biswas-Diener, R., Tov, W., Kim-Prieto, C., Choi, D. W., & Oishi, S.
 (2009). New measures of well-being. *Assessing well-being: The collected works of Ed Diener* (pp. 247–266). Springer Science + Business Media.

dordeorelha. (2020, July 16). *How can I stop feeling guilty while gaming or having leisure?* [Online forum post]. Reddit. www.reddit.com/r/Healthygamergg/comments/hsbqwt/how_can_i_stop_feeling_guilty_w hile gaming or/

- Eichstaedt, J. C., Schwartz, H. A., Kern, M. L., Park, G., Labarthe, D. R., Merchant, R. M., Jha,
 S., Agrawal, M., Dziurzynski, L. A., Sap, M., Weeg, C., Larson, E. E., Ungar, L. H., &
 Seligman, M. E. P. (2015). Psychological language on Twitter predicts county-level heart
 disease mortality. *Psychological Science*, *26*(2), 159–169.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797614557867
- Elder, R. S., & Mohr, G. S. (2020). Guilty displeasures: How imagined guilt dampens consumer enjoyment. *Appetite*, *150*, 104641. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2020.104641
- Eskibro47. (2014, October 1). *Who else experiences Leisure Guilt?* [Online forum post]. Reddit. www.reddit.com/r/GetStudying/comments/2hy0s8/who else experiences leisure guilt/
- Gao, G. (2015, March 12). How do Americans stand out from the rest of the world? *Pew Research Center*. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/03/12/how-do-americansstand-out-from-the-rest-of-the-world/
- Gill, M. J. (2015). Elite identity and status anxiety: An interpretative phenomenological analysis of management consultants. *Organization*, *22*(3), 306-325.
- Gleick, J. (2000), Faster: The Acceleration of Just about Everything. New York: Vintage.
- Goldy, S. P. (2022). Sharing the Extraordinary: Shared Awe-Inspiring Experiences, Social Connection, and Meaning [Ph.D., University of California, Irvine]. https://www.proquest.com/docview/2730301697/abstract/AB7757031A314A88PQ/1
- Gosling, S. D., Rentfrow, P. J., & Swann, W. B., Jr. (2003). A Very Brief Measure of the Big Five Personality Domains. *Journal of Research in Personality*, *37*, 504-528.
- Han, J., Jeong, S., Hur, T., & Kim, M. (2020). How women differently felt guilt from men in Korea: Focusing on the influence of demographic factors and leisure motivation. *Health care for women international*, 1-18.

- Haworth, J., & Lewis, S. (2005). Work, leisure and well-being. *British Journal of Guidance & Counselling*, 33(1), 67–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/03069880412331335902
- Hirsh, M., Prashkea, J. N., & Ben-Akiva, M. (1986). Dynamic Model of Weekly Activity Pattern. *Transportation Science*, *20*(1), 24–36. https://www.jstor.org/stable/25768203
- Hofmann, W., Wisneski, D. C., Brandt, M. J., & Skitka, L. J. (2014). Morality in everyday life. *Science*, 345(6202), 1340-1343.
- Hong, J., & Lee, A. Y. (2010). Feeling Mixed but Not Torn: The Moderating Role of Construal Level in Mixed Emotions Appeals. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 37(3), 456–472. https://doi.org/10.1086/653492
- Iso-Ahola, S. E. (1997). A psychological analysis of leisure and health. In Haworth, J. T. (Ed.), Work, leisure and well-being (pp. 131-144). London: Routledge.
- Jensen, M. (2006). Should we stay or should we go? Accountability, status anxiety, and client defections. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, *51*(1), 97-128.
- Jones, N. M., Mukamel, D. B., Malik, S., Greenfield, R. S., Reikes, A., Wong, N. D., & Chow, E. (2020). The costs outweigh the benefits: Seeing side-effects online may decrease adherence to statins. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 20(1), 197. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12911-020-01207-w
- Jones, N. M., Wojcik, S. P., Sweeting, J., & Silver, R. C. (2016). Tweeting negative emotion: An investigation of Twitter data in the aftermath of violence on college campuses. *Psychological Methods*, 21, 526–541. https://doi.org/10.1037/met0000099
- Kahneman, D., Krueger, A. B., Schkade, D. A., Schwarz, N., & Stone, A. A. (2004). A Survey Method for Characterizing Daily Life Experience: The Day Reconstruction Method. *Science*, 306(5702), 1776–1780. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1103572

- Kaufman, J. E. (1988). Leisure and anxiety: A study of retirees. *Activities, Adaptation & Aging,* 11(1), 1-10.
- Keinan, A., & Kivetz, R. (2011). Productivity Orientation and the Consumption of Collectable Experiences. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 37(6), 935–950. https://doi.org/10.1086/657163
- Keltner, D., & Kring, A. M. (1998). Emotion, Social Function, and Psychopathology. *Review of General Psychology*, 2(3), 320–342. https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-2680.2.3.320
- Keshabyan, A., & Day, M. V. (2020). Concerned Whether You'll Make It in Life? Status Anxiety Uniquely Explains Job Satisfaction. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01523
- Killingsworth, M. A., & Gilbert, D. T. (2010). A Wandering Mind Is an Unhappy Mind. *Science*, 330(6006), 932–932. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1192439

Koo, H. J., & Götz, F. M. (manuscript in preparation). Leisure guilt and sleep quality.

- Kuykendall, L., Tay, L., & Ng, V. (2015). Leisure engagement and subjective well-being: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 141(2), 364–403. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038508
- Lamond, N. (2003). The impact of a week of simulated night work on sleep, circadian phase, and performance. Occupational and Environmental Medicine, 60(11), 13e–113. https://doi.org/10.1136/oem.60.11.e13

LarryMueler. (2022, April 9). *Am I wrong for not being productive on my leisure time as a college student?* [Online forum post]. Reddit. www.reddit.com/r/selfimprovement/comments/tzv9pk/am_i_wrong_for_not_being_prod uctive_on_my_leisure/ Larsen, J. T., & McGraw, A. P. (2011). Further evidence for mixed emotions. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 100(6), 1095–1110. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0021846

Lascu, D. N. (1991). Consumer Guilt: Examining the Potential of a New Marketing Construct. ACR North American Advances, NA-18. https://www.acrwebsite.org/volumes/7175/volumes/v18/NA-18/full

- Lewinsohn, P. M., & Graf, M. (1973). Pleasant activities and depression. *Journal of consulting* and clinical psychology, 41(2), 261–268. doi:10.1037/h0035142
- Li, S., Brown, A. A., & Crocker, J. (2020). Contingencies of Self-Worth (CSW) Scale. In V.
 Zeigler-Hill & T. K. Shackelford (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences* (pp. 885–888). Springer International Publishing.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24612-3 1221
- Lipman, V. (2018, May 21). Why America Has Become 'The No-Vacation Nation. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/victorlipman/2018/05/21/why-america-has-become-the-no-vacation-nation/?sh=2df987734c53
- mariposa333. (2021, February 12). *Anyone else feel super guilty for relaxing for even a second?* [Online forum post]. Reddit. www.reddit.com/r/BPD/comments/lie791/anyone_else_feel_super_guilty_for_relaxing_fo r/
- Menec, V. H., & Chipperfield, J. G. (1997). Remaining active in later life: The role of locus of control in seniors' leisure activity participation, health, and life satisfaction. *Journal of aging and health*, 9(1), 105-125.

Merton, R. K. (1938). Social structure and anomie. American Sociological Review, 3, 672-682.

- Mirels, H. L., & Garrett, J. B. (1971). The Protestant ethic as a personality variable. *Journal of consulting and clinical psychology*, *36*(1), 40–44. doi:10.1037/h0030477
- Mitas, O., Yarnal, C., Adams, R., & Ram, N. (2012). Taking a "peak" at leisure travelers' positive emotions. *Leisure Sciences*, *34*(2), 115-135.
- Mitchell, T. (2022, February 16). COVID-19 Pandemic Continues To Reshape Work in America. Pew Research Center's Social & Demographic Trends Project. https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2022/02/16/covid-19-pandemic-continues-toreshape-work-in-america/
- Myin-Germeys, I., Kasanova, Z., Vaessen, T., Vachon, H., Kirtley, O., Viechtbauer, W., & Reininghaus, U. (2018). Experience sampling methodology in mental health research: New insights and technical developments. *World Psychiatry*, *17*(2), 123–132. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20513
- Newman, D. B., Tay, L., & Diener, E. (2014). Leisure and subjective well-being: A model of psychological mechanisms as mediating factors. *Journal of happiness studies*, 15, 555-578. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-013-9435-x
- Ng, T. W. H., Sorensen, K. L., & Feldman, D. C. (2007). Dimensions, antecedents, and consequences of workaholism: A conceptual integration and extension. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 28(1), 111–136. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.424
- Oates, W. (1971). *Confessions of a workaholic: The facts about work addiction*. New York: World.
- OECD. (2009). Special Focus: Measuring Leisure in OECD Countries. *OECD Society at a Glance 2009* (pp. 19–49). https://doi.org/10.1787/soc_glance-2008-3-en

OECD. (2020). How's Life? 2020: Measuring Well-being. OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/9870c393-en

- Ohayon, M. M., Carskadon, M. A., Guilleminault, C., & Vitiello, M. V. (2004). Meta-Analysis of Quantitative Sleep Parameters From Childhood to Old Age in Healthy Individuals:
 Developing Normative Sleep Values Across the Human Lifespan. *Sleep*, *27*(7), 1255–1273. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/27.7.1255
- Panda, S., Hogenesch, J. B., & Kay, S. A. (2002). Circadian rhythms from flies to human. *Nature*, *417*(6886). https://doi.org/10.1038/417329a
- Pennebaker, J. W., Mehl, M. R., & Niederhoffer, K. G. (2003). Psychological Aspects of Natural Language Use: Our Words, Our Selves. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 54(1), 547–577. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.54.101601.145041
- Pressman, S. D., Matthews, K. A., Cohen, S., Martire, L. M., Scheier, M., Baum, A., & Schulz, R. (2009). Association of enjoyable leisure activities with psychological and physical well-being. *Psychosomatic medicine*, *71*(7), 725–732. doi:10.1097/psy.0b013e3181ad7978
- Purrington, A., & Hickerson, B. (2013). Leisure as a cross-cultural concept. *World Leisure Journal*, *55*(2), 125-137.
- Qualtrics (2022, March 29). Half of U.S. Employees Say They WFV: Work From Vacation. *Qualtrics*. https://www.qualtrics.com/news/half-of-u-s-employees-say-they-wfv-work-from-vacation/

- Quora user. [Sanders, C.]. (2018, July 6). *Why do I feel guilty if I am happy but not being "productive"? I feel like I should be doing something when not doing anything feels good...*[Online forum post]. *Quora*. https://www.quora.com/Why-do-I-feel-guilty-if-Iam-happy-but-not-being-productive-I-feel-like-I-should-be-doing-something-when-notdoing-anything-feels-good-at-the-moment
- Ragheb, M. G., & Beard, J. G. (1982). Measuring leisure attitude. *Journal of leisure Research*, 14(2), 155-167.
- Reppert, S. M., & Weaver, D. R. (2001). Molecular Analysis of Mammalian Circadian Rhythms. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 63(1), 647–676. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.physiol.63.1.647

Reynolds, F., & Lim, K. H. (2007). Contribution of visual art-making to the subjective wellbeing of women living with cancer: A qualitative study. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, 34(1), 1-10.

Rifkin, J. (1987). Time Wars: The Primary Conflict in Human History. New York: Touchstone.

- Robinson, B. (2022, February 1). Remote Work Is Here To Stay And Will Increase Into 2023, Experts Say. *Forbes*. https://www.forbes.com/sites/bryanrobinson/2022/02/01/remotework-is-here-to-stay-and-will-increase-into-2023-experts-say/
- Samuel, H. (2022, November 14). French have got even lazier, study shows. *The Telegraph*. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/world-news/2022/11/14/french-have-got-even-lazier-study-shows-vast-majority-happy/

- Schimmack, U., Oishi, S., & Diener, E. (2002). Cultural influences on the relation between pleasant emotions and unpleasant emotions: Asian dialectic philosophies or individualism-collectivism? *Cognition and Emotion*, *16*(6), 705–719. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699930143000590
- Schwartz, S. H. (1992). Universals in the content and structure of values: Theoretical advances and empirical tests in 20 countries. In *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 25, pp. 1-65). Academic Press.
- Scollon, C. N., Kim-Prieto, C., & Diener, E. (2003). Experience Sampling: Promises and Pitfalls, Strengths and Weaknesses. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 4(1), 5–34. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1023605205115
- Sonnentag, S. (2001). Work, recovery activities, and individual well-being: A diary study. Journal of Occupational Health Psychology, 6(3), 196–210. https://doi.org/10.1037/1076-8998.6.3.196
- Sonnentag, S. (2012). Psychological detachment from work during leisure time: The benefits of mentally disengaging from work. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 21(2), 114-118.
- Sonnentag, S., & Fritz, C. (2007). The Recovery Experience Questionnaire: development and validation of a measure for assessing recuperation and unwinding from work. *Journal of occupational health psychology*, *12*(3), 204–221. doi:10.1037/1076-8998.12.3.204
- Sonnentag, S., & Zijlstra, F. R. (2006). Job characteristics and off-job activities as predictors of need for recovery, well-being, and fatigue. *Journal of applied psychology*, 91(2), 330– 350. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.91.2.330

- Spitzer, R. L., Kroenke, K., Williams, J. B., & Löwe, B. (2006). A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. *Archives of internal medicine*, 166(10), 1092-1097.
- Steger, M. F., & Kashdan, T. B. (2009). Depression and Everyday Social Activity, Belonging, and Well-Being. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 56(2), 289–300. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0015416
- Stieger, S., Götz, F. M., & Gehrig, F. (2015). Soccer results affect subjective well-being, but only briefly: A smartphone study during the 2014 FIFA World Cup. Frontiers in Psychology, 6, 497. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00497
- Stone, A. A., Schneider, S., & Harter, J. K. (2012). Day-of-week mood patterns in the United States: On the existence of 'Blue Monday', 'Thank God it's Friday' and weekend effects. *The Journal of Positive Psychology*, 7(4), 306–314. https://doi.org/10.1080/17439760.2012.691980
- Stone, A. A., Smyth, J. M., Pickering, T., & Schwartz, J. (1996). Daily Mood Variability: Form of Diurnal Patterns and Determinants of Diurnal Patterns. *Journal of Applied Social*
- Suk, H. W., Choi, E., Na, J., Choi, J., & Choi, I. (2021). Within-person day-of-week effects on affective and evaluative/cognitive well-being among Koreans. *Emotion*, 21(5), 1114– 1118. https://doi.org/10.1037/emo0000930

Psychology, *26*(14), 1286–1305. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1559-1816.1996.tb01781.x

Sussman, S. (2012). Workaholism: A Review. *Journal of Addiction Research & Therapy, Suppl* 6(1), 4120. https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-6105.S6-001
- Tangney, J. P., Stuewig, J., & Mashek, D. J. (2007). Moral Emotions and Moral Behavior. Annual Review of Psychology, 58(1), 345–372. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.56.091103.070145
- Tausczik, Y. R., & Pennebaker, J. W. (2010). The Psychological Meaning of Words: LIWC and Computerized Text Analysis Methods. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 29(1), 24–54. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261927X09351676
- Teixeira, A., & Freire, T. (2013). The leisure attitude scale: Psychometrics properties of a short version for adolescents and young adults. *Leisure/Loisir, 37*(1), 57-67.
- thisismyusername7765. (2022, July 17). *[Vent] Anyone else feel guilty for just relaxing?* [Online forum post]. Reddit. www.reddit.com/r/medicalschool/comments/w1d9g0/vent_anyone_else_feel_guilty_for_j ust_relaxing/
- Thompson, D. (2019, February 24). Workism Is Making Americans Miserable. *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/02/religion-workism-making-americansmiserable/583441/
- Tonietto, G. N., Malkoc, S. A., Reczek, R. W., & Norton, M. I. (2021). Viewing leisure as wasteful undermines enjoyment. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 97, 104198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2021.104198
- Tracy, J. L., & Robins, R. W. (2004). Putting the Self into Self-Conscious Emotions: A Theoretical Model. *Psychological Inquiry*, 15(2), 103–125. https://www.jstor.org/stable/20447213

- Tracy, J. L., & Robins, R. W. (2006). Appraisal antecedents of shame and guilt: Support for a theoretical model. *Personality & Social Psychology Bulletin*, 32(10), 1339–1351. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167206290212
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (2021). American Time Use Survey (ATUS): Arts Activities, [United States], 2003-2019. Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research [distributor]. https://doi.org/10.3886/ICPSR36268.v6
- U.S. Travel Association (2018, May 08). "State of American Vacation 2018." U.S. Travel Association. https://www.ustravel.org/research/state-american-vacation-2018

Veblen, T. (1899/2007). The Theory of the Leisure Class. New York: Oxford University Press.

- Vitaterna, M. H., Takahashi, J. S., & Turek, F. W. (2001). Overview of Circadian Rhythms. Alcohol Research & Health, 25(2), 85–93. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6707128/
- Wagner, U., N'Diaye, K., Ethofer, T., & Vuilleumier, P. (2011). Guilt-specific processing in the prefrontal cortex. *Cerebral Cortex (New York, N.Y.: 1991)*, 21(11), 2461–2470. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhr016
- Waldman, P. (2023, April 3). Americans care too much about hard work. Washington Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/04/01/americans-hard-work-valuesdecline/
- Ware, J. E., & Sherbourne, C. D. (1992). The MOS 36-Item Short-Form Health Survey (SF-36):
 I. Conceptual Framework and Item Selection. *Medical Care*, 30(6), 473–483.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/00005650-199206000-00002
- Weber, M. (1904/1958). *The Protestant ethic and the spirit of capitalism*. New York, NY: Charles Scribner's Sons.

- Weiss, A., Michels, C., Burgmer, P., Mussweiler, T., Ockenfels, A., & Hofmann, W. (2021). Trust in everyday life. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *121*(1), 95–114. https://doi.org/10.1037/pspi0000334
- Wilkinson, R. G., & Pickett, K. E. (2006). Income inequality and population health: a review and explanation of the evidence. *Social science & medicine*, *62*(7), 1768-1784.
- Wilkinson, R., & Pickett, K. (2010). The spirit level. Why equality is better for everyone. Penguin UK.
- Williams, P., & Aaker, J. L. (2002). Can Mixed Emotions Peacefully Coexist? Journal of Consumer Research, 28(4), 636–649. https://doi.org/10.1086/338206
- Wong, B. (2020, November 23). Why You Don't Need To Explain Your Reason For Taking A Day Off. *Huffpost*. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/dont-need-explain-reason-taking-dayoff_1_5fac30f5c5b635e9de9e4d3a
- Xu, X., Elliott, B., Peng, Y., Jalil, D., & Zhang, W. (2021). Help or hindrance? A daily diary study on the workaholism–performance relation. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 28, 176–185. https://doi.org/10.1037/str0000176
- Yang, C.-M., Spielman, A. J., D'Ambrosio, P., Serizaw, S., Nunes, J., & Birnbaum, J. (2001). A Single Dose of Melatonin Prevents the Phase Delay Associated with a Delayed Weekend Sleep Pattern. *Sleep*, 24(3), 272–281. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/24.3.272

YouGov (2015, November 09). Most American workers don't take their full vacation time. *YouGovAmerica*. https://today.yougov.com/topics/international/articlesreports/2015/11/09/most-american-workers-dont-take-their-full-vacatio